Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect



Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/neubiorev

Review Pharmacological animal models of Tourette syndrome

Maya Bronfeld, Michal Israelashvili, Izhar Bar-Gad*

Gonda Multidisciplinary Brain Research Center, Bar-Ilan University, Ramat-Gan 52900, Israel

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 11 June 2012 Received in revised form 28 August 2012 Accepted 5 September 2012

Keywords: Tourette syndrome Animal models Pharmacology Basal ganglia Striatum Dopamine GABA Motor tics Sensorimotor gating Stereotypic behavior Motor system Limbic system Rat Primate

ABSTRACT

Pharmacological animal models of Tourette syndrome (TS) are an important tool for studying the neural mechanisms underlying this disorder. Dysfunction of the cortico-basal ganglia (CBG) system has been widely implicated in TS but the exact nature of this dysfunction is unknown. Pharmacological treatments of TS have prompted multiple hypotheses regarding the involvement of different neuromodulators in the disorder. Pharmacological manipulations in animal models were used to investigate the relationships between these neuromodulators and different symptoms of TS, including motor (tics) and non-motor (sensorimotor gating deficits) phenomena. Models initially focused on the direct effects of pharmacology on behavior, and only recently have begun providing neurophysiological data reflecting the neuronal mechanism linking the two. Animal models support the notion of CBG dysfunction as the neural mechanism underlying TS, and suggest that it may be derived from either direct deficits of local striatal GABAergic networks or a dysfunction of the neuromodulator systems controlling them. These findings can provide the much- needed conceptual construct for the TS etiology and point to new therapeutic targets.

© 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introd	luction	1102		
	1.1.	Tourette syndrome	1102		
	1.2.	Neuromodulatory systems associated with TS	1103		
		1.2.1. The dopaminergic system	1103		
		1.2.2. The serotonergic system	1103		
		1.2.3. The noradrenergic system	1104		
	1.3.	Neuroanatomical pathways associated with TS	1104		
		1.3.1. The basal ganglia	1104		
		1.3.2. The cerebral cortex	1106		
2.	TS pha	armacological animal models	1106		
	2.1.	Estimation and validation of TS animal models	1106		
	2.2.	Common principles underlying TS animal models	1106		
	2.3.	GABA-related models	1107		
	2.4.	2.4. Dopamine-related models			
	2.5.	Serotonin-related models	1109		

Abbreviations: 5-HT, serotonin/5-hydroxytryptamine; ACC, anterior cingulate cortex; ACh, acetylcholine; ADHD, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder; BG, basal ganglia; CBG, cortico-basal ganglia pathway; CNS, central nervous system; DA, dopamine; EMG, electromyography; FSI, fast spiking interneruon; GABA, gamma-aminobutyric acid; GPe/GPi, globus pallidus externus/internus; MSN, medium spiny neuron; NE, norepinephrine; NPY, neuropeptide Y; OCD/OCB, obsessive-compulsive disorder/behavior; PPI, pre-pulse inhibition; SMA, supplementary motor area; SMG, sensorimotor gating; SNc/SNr, substantia nigra pars compacta/reticulata; STN, subthalamic nucleus; TAN, tonically active neuron; TS, Tourette syndrome; VTA, ventral tegmental area.

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +972 3 5317141; fax: +972 3 5352184.

E-mail addresses: mayabr@gmail.com (M. Bronfeld), michalisrae@gmail.com (M. Israelashvili), izhar.bar-gad@biu.ac.il (I. Bar-Gad).

^{0149-7634/\$ -} see front matter © 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2012.09.010

	2.6. Norepinephrine-related models	111
3.	Critical assessment of TS pharmacological animal models	111
	3.1. TS symptoms addressed by the models	111
	3.2. Neural components affected by pharmacological manipulations	111
4.	Implications of TS pharmacological animal models	111
	4.1. The neurobiological basis of TS	111
	4.2. Theoretical constructs of TS	111
5.	Summary and conclusions	111
	Acknowledgements	111
	Appendix A. Supplementary data	111
	References	111

1. Introduction

In 1885, the French physician Georges Gilles de la Tourette gave a detailed description of patients suffering from the hyperkinetic disorder which would later bear his name. His description of childhood-onset repetitive involuntary movements (termed motor tics) and vocalizations which followed a spontaneous course of waxing and waning remains remarkably relevant to this day (de la Tourette, 1885). While major advances have been made in the epidemiology and clinical presentation of the disorder (Bloch and Leckman, 2009; Freeman et al., 2000), treatment courses are still surprisingly limited and the etiology of the disorder remains largely unknown. Much of what we know about Tourette syndrome (TS) stems from epidemiological, genetic, clinical, pharmacological and imaging studies of TS patients. However, drawing conclusions from these studies is often hampered by the small size and highly heterogeneous nature of the research subjects who differ in multiple parameters such as age, gender, disease duration, comorbid conditions, medication history and other factors (Swerdlow and Sutherland, 2005). The use of animal models of the disorder provides an alternative platform for research that can control for most of these variables and extend the range of possible methods and manipulations used in the study of this disorder. Different types of animal models have been used in the study of TS, including ones based upon genetic, immunological, behavioral and pharmacological manipulations, and new animal models continue to emerge as new constructs regarding TS etiology and new research techniques continue to develop. In this review we focus on TS animal models that use pharmacological manipulations to model different aspects of the disorder. We review current knowledge and hypotheses regarding the involvement of different neuromodulator and neurotransmitter systems in TS and their related brain pathways, describe TS animal models based on pharmacological manipulations of these systems, discuss the advantages and disadvantages of these models and their implications for TS etiology, pathophysiology and future TS research.

1.1. Tourette syndrome

TS is a neuropsychiatric disorder characterized by multiple motor and vocal tics. Tics are defined as sudden, rapid, recurrent, non-rhythmic, stereotyped movements or vocalizations (American Psychiatric Association, 2000). The complexity of the abnormal movement or vocalization ranges from "simple" to "complex" tics. Simple tics manifest as brief isolated movements involving only one or a few closely related muscle groups or utterances of noises or simple sounds. Complex tics are more elaborate movements which involve the sequential or coordinated activation of several muscle groups or the production of complete words or phrases. TS onset occurs in early childhood, typically around the age of 6–7, and is estimated to affect ~1% of all children. Tics appear

multiple times a day, usually in bouts, against the backdrop of otherwise normal motor function. Tics usually wax and wane during the course of the disease, and patients may experience alternating periods of enhancement or reduction in the frequency and severity of tics. Despite the variable individual course of the disease, most patients experience a gradual reduction of symptoms during adolescence and complete (or near-complete) absence of tics by early adulthood (Bloch et al., 2006; Leckman et al., 1998). About 20% of patients continue to experience moderate to severe tics in adulthood (Bloch and Leckman, 2009), but no markers are currently known that reliably predict which patients will experience idiopathic remission and which ones will not. Tics of TS patients differ from other motor disorders by being partially predictable and controllable by the patient. TS patients typically report experiencing uncomfortable sensations preceding the tics, termed "sensory tics" or "premonitory urges" (Kwak et al., 2003; Leckman et al., 1993). Tics are reported by TS patients as being a means of alleviating the uncomfortable premonitory sensations, and their expression can be temporarily suppressed (Leckman et al., 1993). This sensory phenomenon has led researchers to hypothesize that TS is associated with a dysfunction of the sensorimotor gating (SMG) mechanism (reviewed in Swerdlow and Sutherland, 2005). SMG is a process by which irrelevant sensory, cognitive or motor information is suppressed, or "gated", thereby allowing only relevant information to influence behavior. In TS, a breakdown of this process is thought to underlie the sensory perceptions experienced as premonitory urges and lead to the expression of tics. Although tics are the defining symptom of TS, almost all TS patients (~90%) suffer from at least one other comorbid psychiatric condition (Freeman et al., 2000). The most common comorbid conditions are attentiondeficit/hyper-activity disorder (ADHD) and obsessive compulsive disorder or behaviors (OCD/OCB) (Freeman et al., 2000).

The pharmacological treatment of tics is severely limited due to efficacy and safety issues of currently available drugs, to the point that it is only used in severe cases (milder tics can be managed by social and behavioral interventions). Even when pharmacological treatment is administered, its goal is usually to reduce tics to a level which lowers their related psychosocial disturbance rather than completely suppress them (Singer, 2010). The treatment of TS is further complicated by the presence of comorbid symptoms, whose treatment may conflict with the management of tics (Gadow et al., 1999; McDougle et al., 1993). The most effective pharmacological treatment of tics is antipsychotic drugs which act mainly as D2 dopamine receptor antagonists. Antipsychotics may achieve relatively high levels of tic suppression (up to 60-80% reduction of tic frequency and severity) in most patients, but their usefulness is significantly limited due to severe side effects, which include motor symptoms such as parkinsonism, dystonia or dyskinesia, cognitive impairment, mood disorders and weight gain (Scahill et al., 2006; Shapiro et al., 1989; Singer, 2010). The drugs that are currently considered as first-line treatment of tics are α 2-Adrenergic agonists, which primarily activate noradrenergic autoreceptors and reduce norepinephrine levels (Arnsten et al., 2007). These drugs generally have a lesser effect on tic expression than antipsychotics, but they are preferred for their milder side effects. Drugs that act as γ -Aminobutyric acid (GABA) agonists have also been reported to have a positive effect on the treatment of TS patients, but more rigorous study is needed to prove their potential benefits (Singer, 2010). Finally, cholinergic agents have been suggested as an augmenting agent for tic reduction, but their efficacy is still controversial (Sacco et al., 2004; Scahill et al., 2006). In the last decade, neurosurgery for the implantation of stimulating electrodes in deep brain structures has been investigated as therapy for severe treatment-refractory cases of TS (Hariz and Robertson, 2010).

1.2. Neuromodulatory systems associated with TS

A wide spectrum of neurotransmitter, neuromodulator and neuropeptide systems has been implicated in the etiology of TS. Models and hypotheses regarding the involvement of different neuropharmacological systems in TS are based on findings utilizing variable methods, including responses to specific medications, neurochemical assays on biological samples from TS patients (e.g., cerebrospinal fluid, blood or urine) or postmortem brain tissue, imaging studies and pharmacological animal models. In this section we review the major neuropharmacological systems that have been implicated in TS, focusing on the neuromodulatory systems for which TS-related pharmacological animal models have been suggested.

1.2.1. The dopaminergic system

Dopamine (DA) is produced by neurons residing in multiple brain areas, with primary attention paid to the neurons of the mesencephalon; the substantia nigra pars compacta (SNc) and the ventral tegmental area (VTA). Dopaminergic projections innervate many brain regions including the striatum and other basal ganglia nuclei, different frontal cortical areas, and parts of the limbic system. The three main dopaminergic pathways are the nigrostriatal pathway (SNc \rightarrow dorsal striatum), the mesolimbic pathway (VTA-->nucleus accumbens) and the mesocortical path-way (VTA \rightarrow frontal cortex). Five different DA receptor subtypes have been identified, and are classified into two subfamilies: D1-type receptors (including the D1 and D5 subtypes) and D2type receptors (including the D2, D3 and D4 subtypes) (Sibley and Monsma, 1992). D1 receptors are located post-synaptically, whereas D2 receptors can be found both pre- and post-synaptically, and they act as autoreceptors on dopaminergic neurons (Beaulieu and Gainetdinov, 2011). Over the years, DA has been associated with motor control, goal directed behaviors, learning and memory (Schultz, 1997; Schultz, 2007; Wise, 2004). DA has also been extensively studied in relation to its role in the reward system, where it was shown to reflect changes or errors in the prediction of future rewarding events. These findings are the basis for adaptive optimizing control theories that attribute a key role to DA in guiding behavior based on previous experience (Schultz et al., 1997). Dysfunctions of the dopaminergic system have been associated with a range of neurological and psychiatric disorders. The dopaminergic system is extensively studied in relation to Parkinson's disease, in which the death of the dopaminergic neurons in the SNc are posited to lead to its main clinical symptoms. A DA dysfunction has also been implicated in schizophrenia (Seeman, 1987) and ADHD (Solanto, 2002), primarily due to the well-established therapeutic effects of drugs modulating the DA system in the treatment of these disorders.

Evidence for a link between dopaminergic dysfunction and TS pathophysiology stem from a variety of studies. Interest in the

DA system initially arose following reports of the successful treatment of TS patients with antipsychotic drugs such as pimozide and haloperidol that act primarily as D2 receptor antagonists (Shapiro and Shapiro, 1968). These clinical findings led to the development of the 'DA hypothesis' of TS, which suggests a causal relationship between DA abnormality and TS symptoms. This hypothesis states that excessive dopaminergic activity leads to TS pathophysiology, either due to the super-sensitivity of DA receptors, DA hyper-innervation or increased postsynaptic receptor density (Singer et al., 1981). Based on the tonic-phasic DA hypothesis of schizophrenia (Grace, 1991), Singer suggested that increased activity of the DA transporter leading to reduced tonic levels of DA could increase the levels of phasically-released DA, possibly due to understimulation of the D2 autoreceptors (Singer et al., 2002). The DA hypothesis was supported by imaging studies in TS patients which found increased D2 receptor densities (Wolf et al., 1996; Wong et al., 1997), increased levels of the DA transporter (Cheon et al., 2004) and increased DA release (Albin et al., 2003; Steeves et al., 2010; Wong et al., 2008). However, other studies of these same dopaminergic substrates have yielded conflicting results, and have failed to find differences between TS patients and normal controls (George et al., 1994; Stamenkovic et al., 2001; Turjanski et al., 1994). In light of these discrepancies, the role of DA in TS is still being investigated using a variety of methods; the contribution of pharmacological animal models to this area of investigation is described in Section 2.4.

1.2.2. The serotonergic system

Serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine [5-HT]) is produced by neurons located in several clusters, mostly at the brainstem raphe nuclei (Dahlstroem and Fuxe, 1964). Like other neuromodulators, serotonergic neurons innervate virtually all regions of the central nervous system (CNS) (Butcher and Woolf, 1982; Parent et al., 1981). Multiple classes and subtypes of serotonergic receptors have been identified so far, belonging to the 5-HT₁₋₇ receptor families (Barnes and Sharp, 1999). 5-HT has multiple and complex effects on behavior, including the regulation of mood, eating, sleep and cognitive function (Buhot, 1997; Lucki, 1998; Monti and Jantos, 2008; Sirvio et al., 1994). Serotonergic involvement has also been implicated in multiple psychiatric disorders, including depression, eating disorders, OCD, and others (Lucki, 1998).

A possible role for 5-HT in TS was initially based on the high comorbidity rates between TS and other disorders involving serotonergic dysfunction, most notably OCD (Zohar et al., 2000). However, biochemical measurements of CNS serotonergic function in TS patients have generated conflicting results. Although some studies report decreased levels of 5-HT, its precursors or metabolites in urine, blood or cerebrospinal fluid samples of TS patients compared to healthy controls (Bornstein and Baker, 1992a,b; Comings, 1990), other studies found small or no differences (Bornstein and Baker, 1990; Leckman et al., 1995; Singer et al., 1982). In-vivo imaging studies have found reduced binding of the serotonergic transporter in TS patients, but they have also indicated that binding levels may be affected by pre-existing pharmacological treatments or the degree of comorbid OCD/OCB symptoms (Heinz et al., 1998; Muller-Vahl et al., 2005; Wong et al., 2008). Some studies have focused on the unique role of the 5-HT_{2A} receptor subtype in TS. Interest in this receptor increased following the discovery of the high affinity of some atypical antipsychotic drugs, which are effective tic-reducing agents, to the 5-HT_{2A} receptor (Leysen et al., 1993). Haugbol and colleagues have reported increased binding of the 5-HT_{2A} receptor in multiple brain regions of TS patients (Haugbol et al., 2007), but other groups have failed to replicate this finding (Wong et al., 2008). Notably, in addition to the potential direct effect of 5-HT on TS symptoms, the existing data has led to the hypothesis of the involvement of 5-HT in TS through its interactions with the dopaminergic system Steeves and Fox (2008). Overall, the extent to which serotonergic dysfunction is involved in TS and the mechanisms governing its involvement are still unclear.

1.2.3. The noradrenergic system

Norepinephrine (NE) is a neuromodulator regulating the activity of both the central and the peripheral nervous systems. NEproducing neurons are located in the brain stem, mainly in the locus coeruleus, and send widespread projections innervating virtually all CNS regions (Foote et al., 1983). The NE system interacts with other neuromodulatory systems, primarily the dopaminergic system, at multiple levels. At the molecular level, DA is the precursor for NE synthesis (Hartman, 1973), and drugs that influence DA levels may also affect levels of NE (Dayan and Finberg, 2003). At the system level, NE-producing neurons are reciprocally connected with DA-, acetylcholine (ACh)- and 5-HT- producing neurons (reviewed in: Briand et al., 2007; Foote et al., 1983). Thus, both naturally occurring changes and pharmacologically induced manipulations of NE signaling may lead to complex changes in other modulatory pathways.

The behavioral roles of NE include a generally increasing effect on overall levels of arousal (Berridge, 2008), and modulation of a variety of cognitive processes, including working memory, attention and behavioral inhibition (Sara, 2009). Accordingly, dysfunction of the NE system has been implicated in depression, anxiety, attention deficit and other stress-related disorders (Anand and Charney, 2000; Arnsten et al., 2007; Southwick et al., 1999; Sullivan et al., 1999). The involvement of NE in TS mainly derives from the beneficial effects of drugs which activate the presynatic α 2-adrenergic autoreceptors (Aoki et al., 1994) in the treatment of TS patients (e.g., Leckman et al., 1991). The primary mode of action of these drugs is a reduction of NE levels (Szabo et al., 2001), suggesting that TS might be associated with a hyper-adrenergic dysfunction. However, estimations of NE levels in TS patients have so far yielded conflicting results, with different studies reporting increased (Leckman et al., 1995), decreased (Baker et al., 1990) or normal levels (Singer et al., 1990). Notably, the study of the role of NE in TS may be confounded by the involvement of NE in TS comorbid symptoms, such as ADHD (Arnsten et al., 2007), and in the regulation of overall levels of anxiety and arousal, which are known to affect tic expression (Conelea and Woods, 2008).

1.3. Neuroanatomical pathways associated with TS

Multiple brain regions and pathways have been implicated in TS. In this review we focus on the most extensively studied pathway in the context of the disorder: the cortico-basal ganglia (CBG) loop. Abnormalities in this pathway are currently hypothesized to be the major underlying cause of TS (Albin et al., 2003; Kalanithi et al., 2005; Kataoka et al., 2010; Peterson et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2011).

1.3.1. The basal ganglia

The basal ganglia (BG) are a group of interconnected sub-cortical nuclei that are involved in motor, associative and limbic functions (Alexander et al., 1986). They receive information from most areas of the cerebral cortex and the thalamus, and project back to frontal cortical areas through the thalamus, thus forming the CBG loop. The BG are comprised of the striatum (subdivided into the putamen, the caudate and the nucleus accumbens), the subthalamic nucleus (STN), the substantia nigra pars compacta (SNc) and pars reticulata (SNr), and the two segments of the globus pallidus [externus (GPe), and internus (GPi)]. Excitatory (glutamatergic) projections from multiple cortical areas are sent to the input nuclei of the BG: the striatum and the STN. The striatum receives additional



Fig. 1. Cortico-basal ganglia functional loops. Simplified diagram depicting the main nuclei and connections comprising multiple cortico-basal ganglia functional loops. The predominant loops associated with TS are the motor/dorsal (blue) and limbic/ventral (red) pathways. (Based on Alexander et al., 1986; Haber et al., 2000). Abbreviations: ACC = anterior cingulate cortex; dm–STN = dorso-medial subthalamic nucleus; GPe = Globus pallidus externus; GPi = Globus pallidus internus; MD = mediodorsal nucleus of the thalamus; NAcc = nucleus accumbens; Put = putamen; SMA = supplementary motor area; SNc = substantia nigra pars reticulata; VLo = ventro-lateral nucleus of the thalamus – oral part; vm–STN = ventro-medial subthalamic nucleus; VP= ventral pallidum; VTA = ventral tegmental area.

information from the thalamus and from midbrain dopaminergic neurons by its reciprocal connections with the SNc and the VTA (Fig. 1) (Haber et al., 2000; McFarland and Haber, 2000; Parent and Hazrati, 1995). Both the striatum and the STN project to the GPi and SNr, either directly or via the GPe. However, these nuclei have opposite effects: the STN transmits excitatory (glutamatergic) projections whereas the striatum sends inhibitory (GABAergic) projections to these nuclei (Haber and Gdowski, 2004). In turn, the GPi and SNr, which form the output structures of the BG, send inhibitory (GABAergic) projections to the brainstem and thalamus. The CBG loop is closed by excitatory projections from the thalamic nuclei which receive BG innervation to the cortex (Hoover and Strick, 1993; Inase and Tanji, 1995; Joel and Weiner, 1994; Middleton and Strick, 1994; Tokuno et al., 1992). The GABAergic projections from the BG to the thalamus and cortex are considered to modulate cortical activation (Albin et al., 1989; DeLong, 1990). A decrease in GPi/SNr activity reduces their inhibition of the thalamus and cortex, thereby facilitating cortical activation, whereas an increase in GPi/SNr activity enhances cortical inhibition.

Information flows through the BG in three feed forward pathways that differ in their effect on the activity of the BG output structures (GPi & SNr) and consequently on the BG's effect on cortical activation. In the "direct" pathway the striatum projects directly to the GPi/SNr, thus decreasing their activity and facilitating cortical activation (Alexander and Crutcher, 1990). The "indirect" and the "hyperdirect" pathways increase GPi/SNr activation, either by increased striatal inhibition of the GPe which reduces GPi inhibition and, via the STN, increases GPi excitation (indirect pathway) (Alexander and Crutcher, 1990), or by excitatory projections from the cortex through the STN to the GPi (hyperdirect pathway) (Nambu et al., 2000) (Fig. 1). Thus, the net effect of these two pathways is suppression of cortical activation. Activation of the different CBG pathways is differentially modulated by DA, through activation



Fig. 2. The striatal network. Simplified diagram of the internal GABAergic network of the striatum. MSNs receive GABAergic inputs from multiple sources: (A) collaterals of other MSNs, (B-C) inputs from GABAergic interneurons, such as (B) FSIs and (C) NPYs, and (D) collaterals of GPe projection neurons. The activity of the network is further modulated by internal and external sources of multiple neuromodulators.

of D1 or D2 receptors in the striatum. DA facilitates the activity of neurons projecting to the direct pathway via D1 receptors while inhibiting the activity of neurons projecting to the indirect pathway via D2 receptors. Thus, the classical CBG model holds that enhanced DA in the striatum increases cortical activation whereas reduced DA levels inhibit cortical activation (Albin et al., 1989; DeLong, 1990).

Input from the cortex to the BG can be subdivided into multiple functional loops which include, amongst others, the motor, associative and limbic pathways. This functional loop structure is maintained by partial anatomical separation of projections throughout all levels of the CBG (Alexander et al., 1986; Parent and Hazrati, 1995). Classically, the ventral regions of the BG (Anterior Cingulate Cortex \rightarrow Ventral striatum \rightarrow Ventral pallidum \rightarrow SNr) are associated with the limbic pathway (Fig. 1), the central BG regions are associated with the cognitive pathway (Dorsolateral Prefrontal $Cortex \rightarrow Caudate \rightarrow Dorsomedial GPe \rightarrow Dorsomedial GPi and SNr)$ and the dorso-lateral regions are associated with the motor pathway (Supplementary Motor Area -> Putamen -> Ventrolateral $GPe \rightarrow Ventrolateral GPi)$ (Fig. 1). The motor loop is additionally subdivided into a gross somatotopic organization, including spatially disntict representations of the lower and upper extremities and the orofacial region (Alexander and DeLong, 1985; DeLong et al., 1985). Notably, this functional-anatomical architecture has been most extensively studied in primates, whereas studies in rodents have focused mainly on the division into ventral (limbic) and dorsal (motor) functional loops.

Most BG nuclei mainly contain projection neurons; by contrast, the striatum contains both projection neurons and interneurons, which form a complex internal network (Kawaguchi et al., 1995) (Fig. 2). The vast majority (75–90%) of the striatal neuronal population (Gerfen and Wilson, 1996) are the GABAergic projection neurons, termed medium spiny neurons (MSNs) due to their morphological structure. The activity of MSNs is modulated by local striatal interneurons and by collateral connections between neighboring MSNs (Fig. 2). The striatum contains several different types of interneurons which use GABA as their neurotransmitter and one

type of cholinergic interneurons (Tepper and Bolam, 2004). The parvalbumin-positive fast spiking interneurons (FSIs) are the most highly investigated type of GABAergic striatal interneurons. The FSIs population is relatively small (3-5% of the total striatal population) (Kita et al., 1990), but they are able to exert strong inhibition over the MSNs by forming synapses on their somata and proximal dendrites (Bennett and Bolam, 1994; Kita et al., 1990; Koos and Tepper, 1999). The FSIs themselves are connected by chemical and electrical synapses, forming a strongly coupled network (Bolam et al., 2000; Koos and Tepper, 1999). Additional GABAergic striatal interneurons are the neuropeptide Y (NPY)-expressing neurogliaform interneurons. These NPY expressing neurons inhibit the activity of MSNs while being controlled by cholinergic input (English et al., 2012; Ibanez-Sandoval et al., 2011). About 1% of the neurons in the striatum are cholinergic interneurons, termed tonically active neurons (TANs) due to their characteristic in-vivo activity pattern (Kimura et al., 1984). The TANs modulate MSNs activity both directly and indirectly by activating GABAergic interneurons (Fig. 2) (English et al., 2012). Post-mortem studies have revealed significant decreases (50-60%) in the FSIs and TANs neuronal population in TS patients, suggesting that changes to the local striatal network may be involved in the TS pathophysiology (Kalanithi et al., 2005; Kataoka et al., 2010).

The activity of the BG is further modulated by neuromodulators, such as DA, 5-HT, NE and ACh. While the sources and connectivity patterns of these neuromodulators are well defined (Lavoie and Parent, 1990; Lavoie and Parent, 1994; Parent et al., 1995), their effects on BG physiology is largely unclear. Amongst the neuromodulators, dopaminergic modulation has generated the most interest among researchers, primarily due to its involvement in Parkinson's disease. The midbrain dopaminergic input to the BG from the SNc and the VTA is the primary source of DA in the BG, with minor sources from local striatal dopaminergic neurons (Ibanez-Sandoval et al., 2010). The BG have a reciprocal effect on dopaminergic neurons, mediated by projections from the striatum (Haber et al., 2000) and the STN to the SNc (Haber and Gdowski, 2004) and projections from the SNc to the striatum, both segments of the globus pallidus and SNr (Charara and Parent, 1994; Hedreen and DeLong, 1991). Anatomical and physiological studies have found serotonergic modulation of BG activity (Kita et al., 2007), originating from raphe nuclei projections to the BG, mostly terminating in the ventral striatum, the substantia nigra and both segments of the globus pallidus (Charara and Parent, 1994; Lavoie and Parent, 1990; Vertes, 1991). ACh affects the BG both by the activity of the striatal cholinergic TANs and via projections from cholinergic neurons of the pedunculopontine nucleus that innervate multiple BG nuclei (Lavoie and Parent, 1994; Mesulam et al., 1992; Parent et al., 1983). Finally, anatomical and physiological studies have shown that the activity of striatal neurons is also modulated by noradrenergic projections from the locus coeruleus (Fujimoto et al., 1981; Parent et al., 1983).

Evidence for the relation between abnormalities in the CBG loop and TS emerges from a variety of studies. Structural imaging studies found a decrease in the volumes of the striatum and globus pallidus of TS patients (Bloch et al., 2005; Peterson et al., 2003). Neurochemical imaging studies found that abnormalities of multiple neuromodulator/neurotransmitter systems, such as the dopaminergic and GABAergic systems, in TS patients were often specifically manifested within different BG nuclei, mainly the striatum and globus pallidus (Albin et al., 2003; Cheon et al., 2004; Lerner et al., 2012; Wong et al., 2008). Functional imaging studies have reported a correlation between tic expression and BG activation levels (Peterson et al., 1998; Wang et al., 2011). Additional evidence for the association between BG abnormalities and TS comes from preliminary results of neurosurgeries performed in TS patients which indicate that high-frequency stimulation of the GPi can significantly reduce tic severity (Ackermans et al., 2006; Diederich et al., 2005; Hariz and Robertson, 2010; Houeto et al., 2005; Welter et al., 2008).

1.3.2. The cerebral cortex

The involvement of the cerebral cortex in TS has been studied extensively in the context of both tic manifestation and the premonitory urges appearing prior to the tics Reduced inhibition, resulting in increased cortical neuronal activity, is hypothesized both types of symptoms. According to this model, reduced inhibition in the sensory and limbic areas leads to an inability to suppress the sensations and premonitory urges whereas reduced inhibition in motor cortical areas leads to inability to control the expression of the tic. The involvement of the cortex was hypothesized to arise from reduced inhibition of cortical networks (Ziemann et al., 1997) which may arise from abnormal changes in either subcortical innervation, primarily from the BG, or intrinsic changes in cortical networks, specifically abnormalities of the cortical GABAergic interneurons. Imaging studies of TS patients primarily point to hyperactivity in cortical regions which participate in two CBG circuits (Fig. 1): limbic areas such as the anterior cingulated cortex (ACC) and the orbitofrontal cortex, and motor areas, primarily the supplementary motor area (SMA) (Braun et al., 1995). Studies designed to detect the neurophysiological abnormalities underlying the tics in human patients are confounded by large changes in neuronal activity in the motor cortices and large movement-related artifacts induced by the tics themselves. Some recent articles have addressed this concern by comparing the neuronal activity recorded from TS patients during tic expression with that of normal subjects performing voluntary movements resembling the tics. This type of comparison points to activity within the SMA as the primary difference between TS patients and normal subjects (Hampson et al., 2009). Other studies using the same methodology added non-motor areas such as the ACC and prefrontal cortex (Wang et al., 2011). Structural neuroimaging also indicated that TS was associated with changes in both the limbic and motor cortical systems, with the greatest changes observed in the somatosensory and primary motor areas (Sowell et al., 2008) and in limbic areas such as the ACC (Fahim et al., 2009).

2. TS pharmacological animal models

Modeling human disorders in animals refers to the process of using animals for the study of pathological phenomena occurring in humans. There are two main goals for animal models in neurobiological research of disorders: (1) Developing new therapeutic means or targets for improving the treatment of human patients; (2) Uncovering the pathogenesis of the disorder; i.e., achieving a better understanding of the neuropathological processes underlying the human condition (LeDoux, 2005). Pharmacological animal models involve the administration of substances that affect different neurochemicals in the nervous system to induce a pathological state in the model animal. In this section we present the general principles commonly used for the evaluation of animal models, highlight specific aspects of modeling TS in animals and describe the major pharmacological animal models of TS.

2.1. Estimation and validation of TS animal models

Several conceptual frameworks have been suggested to assess the validity of animal models of psychiatric and neurological disorders. Most of these methods share a few basic principles, and the most commonly used approaches define three types of validation levels: face, predictive and construct validity. *Face validity* refers to the phenomenological similarity between the animal model and the human clinical condition. It requires that symptoms observed in the animal model be reasonably similar to specific features or symptoms of the modeled disorder (Jinnah and Hess, 2005). Some researchers have emphasized that the significance of the specific modeled symptom within the overall clinical picture of the human condition should also be addressed in the evaluation of the model (Matthysse, 1986). In animal models of TS, face validity is usually achieved by the induction of abnormal tic-like movements in animals. Predictive validity is generally defined as the degree to which the performance of the model animal on any kind of test or measured parameter accurately predicts some aspect of the modeled condition. In practice, predictive validity is usually based on response to medication; i.e., an evaluation of how well the effects of drugs on some aspect of the model predicts their effect in human patients (Matthysse, 1986). The predictive validity of animal models of TS is usually based on responses to antipsychotic drugs and/or α 2-adrenergic agonists, which are the two most commonly used pharmacological treatments of TS. Construct validity refers to the theoretical rationale of the animal model, and describes models that were designed to evaluate a specific theory regarding the etiology of the human condition (theory-driven models) (Joel, 2006; Swerdlow and Sutherland, 2005). As such, construct validity requires that the model be consistent with what is known about the pathophysiology of the disorder in humans.

A valid animal model does not require that all three types of validity be established. For example, animal models with wellestablished predictive or construct validity may not display any of the symptoms observed in human patients (e.g., Freedman and Giarman, 1956). Models with different types of validity are used for different purposes, and should be evaluated according to different criteria. Models that rely on face validity should be more rigorously evaluated in relation to accepted definitions and diagnostic criteria of the human syndrome (Jinnah and Hess, 2005). The predictive validity of animal models should be assessed by parameters such as the sensitivity, specificity and relative potency of the model's response to different pharmacological agents (Swerdlow and Sutherland, 2005). As such, good predictive models may be the most useful for guiding therapy (Jinnah and Hess, 2005). Establishing the construct validity of a model is largely dependent on the strength of currently available findings, hypotheses or conceptual models regarding the pathology underlying the human disorder. This requirement may pose a particular problem for the evaluation of animal models of TS, as there is still substantial ambiguity regarding TS etiology and pathophysiology (Burke and Lombroso, 2005; Swerdlow and Sutherland, 2005).

2.2. Common principles underlying TS animal models

The most distinctive aspect of TS used in animal models is the existence of abnormal movements which resemble motor tics. The definition of tics in human patients covers a broad spectrum of movements and behaviors, ranging from brief jerk-like movements (simple tics) to sequential complex behaviors (complex tics) (American Psychiatric Association, 2000; Barbeau et al., 1981). Accordingly, a wide range of seemingly different abnormal movements or behaviors have been classified as tics in animal models (Crossman et al., 1988; Handley and Dursun, 1992; McCairn et al., 2009; Tarsy et al., 1978) based primarily on behavioral observations (Corne et al., 1963; Slater and Dickinson, 1982). Tic-like movements or behaviors in animals are generally characterized by their spontaneous and sudden, relatively brief and repetitive nature, which makes them easily identified even in animals simultaneously displaying other movements and behaviors (Crossman et al., 1988; Handley and Dursun, 1992; McCairn et al., 2009) (see supplementary video). These simple motor tics typically manifest as jerk-like movements that are usually restricted to a single muscle group or body part. Parameters such as the anatomical location, intensity, duration and frequency of these abnormal movements in animals may vary significantly between different models. These parameters can be measured and quantified by off-line analyses of video recordings of the animal's behaviors (McCairn et al., 2009) and by electromyography (EMG) recordings. Recordings of EMG activity from multiple muscles can be used to identify the exact timing of tic-onset and the pattern of muscular activation associated with the tic-like movement (Bronfeld et al., 2011; McCairn et al., 2009; Muramatsu et al., 1990). These detailed behavioral observation and analyses methods can be used to distinguish putatively tic-like movements in animals from potentially similar movement abnormalities such as myoclonus, chorea or dystonia (McCairn et al., 2009). The definition of complex motor tics in TS (American Psychiatric Association, 2000; Barbeau et al., 1981) broadens the definition of tic-like movements in animals to include stereotypic behaviors. Behavioral stereotypies in animals include behaviors which are part of the animal's normal behavioral repertoire (e.g., sniffing, rearing, grooming) which are repeatedly and excessively performed, often outside of their normal context (Dantzer, 1991; Eilam et al., 2006; Mason, 1991; Ridley, 1994).

Another significant feature of TS is the sensory or psychic experience-the premonitory sensations or urges (Kwak et al., 2003). While tic-like movements can be directly detected and characterized in animals, it is impossible to know whether these movements are preceded by premonitory sensations. However, premonitory urges were suggested to reflect deficient SMG processes (reviewed in: Swerdlow et al., 1999; Swerdlow and Sutherland, 2005), which may more readily be tested. One experimental technique used to estimate SMG in both human subjects and animals is the prepulse inhibition (PPI) of the startle reflex, which has been extensively applied in the study of TS (Castellanos et al., 1996; Swerdlow et al., 2001a,b). The startle response is the reflexive response to a sudden, relatively intense sensory stimulus. Data show that the magnitude of the startle response is reduced (inhibited) when presentation of a weaker stimulus briefly (typically by 30-500 ms) precedes the presentation of the startling stimulus (Graham, 1975; Ison et al., 1973). A failure of the weak pre-stimulus to reduce the magnitude of the startle response to the ensuing strong stimulus is regarded as a deficient PPI response indicating a sensorimotor deficit (Swerdlow et al., 1999; Swerdlow and Sutherland, 2005; Weiss and Feldon, 2001).

2.3. GABA-related models

GABA is an inhibitory neurotransmitter regulating neuronal activity throughout the CNS. The GABAergic animal model of TS focuses on the disruption of local GABAergic transmission within the BG, which are part of the neural circuit implicated in human TS, by specifically targeting the striatum. Early studies found that unilateral local application of GABAA antagonists such as picrotoxin or bicuculline into the rat striatum induced the appearance of abnormal movements in the contralateral limbs or face (Patel and Slater, 1987; Tarsy et al., 1978). Similar abnormal movements were induced in the monkey following application of a GABAA antagonist specifically into the putamen, which is the striatal component of the BG motor loop (Crossman et al., 1984, 1988; McCairn et al., 2009). The abnormal movements induced by this striatal GABAergic manipulation were characterized as repetitive myoclonic jerks consisting of sudden, rapid and brief flexion of the contralateral limb followed by a slower relaxation (Fig. 3A and supplementary video) (Crossman et al., 1988; Marsden et al., 1975; McCairn et al., 2009; Patel and Slater, 1987). Facial movements could also be observed, which in rats included contralateral facial grimacing, teeth chattering and tongue protrusions (McKenzie et al., 1972), and in monkeys consisted of brief contralateral contractions of orofacial musculature (Fig. 3A and supplementary video) (McCairn et al.,

2009). These sudden, rapid and repetitive movements bear a phenomenological resemblance to the simple motor tics of TS patients, and could likewise be blocked by administration of antipsychotic drugs (e.g., haloperidol) (McKenzie et al., 1972). In monkeys, a minority of the injections led to complex tics involving sequential activation of multiple muscle groups resulting in repetitive complex movements (Fig. 3B and supplementary video). In both rats and monkeys tics usually appeared within minutes following administration of the GABA_A antagonist (mostly 2-10 min, average ~ 5 min), and lasted for up to 2 h (Crossman et al., 1988; Marsden et al., 1975; McCairn et al., 2009; Patel and Slater, 1987; Tarsy et al., 1978). The frequency of the tics fluctuated during the duration of the effect, but was usually around 0.5 Hz (one tic every 2s) (Marsden et al., 1975; McCairn et al., 2009; McKenzie and Viik, 1975; Patel and Slater, 1987; Tarsy et al., 1978). Tics tended to be highly localized, appearing in isolated muscle groups against a backdrop of otherwise normal behavior and motor functions (Crossman et al., 1988; McCairn et al., 2009; Tarsy et al., 1978). In rats, a somatotopic organization was observed between the striatal microinjection sites and the body part in which the abnormal movements were expressed. Microinjections into the anterior, central or posterior parts of the striatum induced abnormal movements predominantly affecting orofacial (Nakamura et al., 1990), forelimb (Patel and Slater, 1987; Tarsy et al., 1978) or hindlimb (Tarsy et al., 1978) muscles, respectively. However, no somatotopic organization of the injection sites was observed in monkeys (Bronfeld et al., 2011; Crossman et al., 1988; Worbe et al., 2009).

The local GABAergic animal model revealed an interesting link between motor tics and their common comorbid symptoms (OCD/OCB and ADHD). A similar pharmacological manipulation; i.e., localized microinjections of GABA_A antagonists, into different functional territories of the striatum and GPe induced complex domain-specific behaviors similar to compulsive, hyperactive or attention deficit symptoms (Grabli et al., 2004; Tarsy et al., 1978; Worbe et al., 2009) (Box 1).

GABA_A antagonists may affect multiple GABAergic transmission pathways within the striatum, including projections from MSN collaterals and from local GABAergic interneurons (Fig. 2). Recently, Grittis and colleagues (Gittis et al., 2011) demonstrated that abnormal movements could be elicited in mice by a more selective suppression of GABA transmission in the striatum. In their study, the researchers blocked the activity of a specific type of GABAergic striatal interneuron–the FSIs. This form of selective striatal GABAergic manipulation induced contralateral twisted dystonia–like postures together with jerk–like repetitive movements. Combined with findings showing a selective loss of FSIs in TS patients, these findings suggest a major role for loss or dysfunction of FSIs GABAergic inhibition in the pathophysiology leading to motor tics (Kalanithi et al., 2005).

Electrophysiological recordings in the localized GABAergic animal model have enabled the exploration and characterization of the neural mechanisms associated with the expression of motor tics. Initial studies that used electroencephalography (EEG) or local field potentials to assess the activity of large cortical neuronal populations found large slow spike-like transient deflections in the cortical electrical activity that appeared synchronously with the tics (Muramatsu et al., 1990; Tarsy et al., 1978). Later studies that recorded the activity of individual cortical neurons found that tics were associated with phasic bursts of spiking activity in these neurons (McCairn et al., 2009). Tic-related activations of cortical neurons could be detected around the time of the tic, usually with a latency of $\pm 50 \,\text{ms}$ around tic onset (Bronfeld et al., 2011). In the striatum, projection neurons (MSNs) displayed phasic bursts of activity around the time of each tic (Bronfeld et al., 2011). These tic-related activations tended to precede both the motor tic and the cortical tic-related activation (Bronfeld et al., 2011). Only



Fig. 3. Tic expression in the local striatal GABAergic model of TS. Video and EMG recordings of motor tics induced by local microinjections of a GABA_A antagonist into the striatum of the monkey and rat. (A) Frames taken from three video recordings depicting a simple motor tic expressed in different muscles: (i) orofacial (ii) upper limb and (iii) hind limb. (B) Simultaneous EMG recordings from a facial muscle during the expression of orofacial motor tics in a monkey. The red square denotes the same time period in both A and B (Based on: Bronfeld and Bar-Gad, 2012). (C) A sequence of frames taken from a video recording depicting the progress of a complex motor tic manifested as a rotation of the palm.

neurons recorded from the somatotopic sub-region representing the body part in which tics were expressed were activated around the time of the tic. However, within this somatotopic domain a large fraction of the recorded neurons expressed tic-related activations (Bronfeld et al., 2011). Phasic tic-related modulations of activity could also be observed in the striatal cholinergic interneurons (TANs). The pattern of TANs tic-related activity was similar to the stereotypic activity modulations observed in these neurons in relation to other behavioral events (Kimura et al., 1984). Previous studies have shown that the event-related activity of these neurons is strongly modulated by DA (Graybiel et al., 1994). These properties suggest that the tics induced by pharmacological manipulation of GABAA transmission in the striatum also involve the dopaminergic system, which has been implicated in TS pathophysiology. In particular, this also suggests that the dopaminergic dysfunction related to TS may be induced by a primary dysfunction within the BG. Downstream from the striatum, phasic tic-related activity could be detected both in the GPe and in the BG output structures - the GPi and SNr. Tic-related activity was expressed as phasic increases or decreases of the baseline high-frequency firing rate of neurons in these structures around the time of each tic. Phasic rate increases were more common in GPe neurons, while rate decreases, often expressed as brief periods of complete cessation of spiking activity, were predominant in the GPi and SNr (Bronfeld et al., 2011; McCairn et al., 2009; Muramatsu et al., 1990). A large fraction of neurons (over 70% of the recorded neurons) in these structures expressed tic-related activity, and the tic-related neurons were widely distributed throughout each nucleus (Bronfeld et al., 2011; McCairn et al., 2009; Muramatsu et al., 1990). GPe and GPi tic-related activity occurred later than the onset of both the motor tic and tic-related cortical activation (Bronfeld et al., 2011). Notably, recent recordings of GPi neurons performed in TS patients

undergoing neurosurgery have revealed similar patterns of ticrelated activity to those observed in the animal model (Zhuang et al., 2009).

2.4. Dopamine-related models

The 'DA hypothesis' of TS has been extensively studied in animal models through pharmacological manipulations of the dopaminergic system, which lead to multiple and complex behavioral effects. Most studies have focused on two main aspects of DAmediated behavioral abnormalities: motor and sensory alterations. The motor aspect is tested via the effect of excess DA on the formation of excess behavior, and the sensory aspect involves using the PPI paradigm as a measure of altered SMG processes.

Early studies indicated that systemic administration of a dopaminergic agonist (e.g., amphetamine) to rodents induced stereotypic behaviors such as sniffing, licking or biting (Randrup et al., 1963), which could be blocked by DA antagonists (Del and Fuentes, 1969; Randrup et al., 1963; Randrup and Munkvad, 1965). These behavioral effects were dose dependent, with increasing dosages of DA agonists leading to prolonged periods of stereotypic behavior accompanied by greater suppression of normal activities (Porrino et al., 1984; Russell and Pihl, 1978). Different dopaminergic agonists produce similar behavioral effects (Fog, 1969), but amphetamine is the most commonly used drug in this model. Amphetamine can also induce species-specific stereotypic behaviors in other animals including mice, guinea pigs, cats and monkeys (Randrup and Munkvad, 1967; Ridley et al., 1982). Additionally, administration of apomorphine (a dopaminergic agonist) to healthy humans was found to induce yawning and increase blinking (Blin et al., 1990).

Box 1: Hyper-behavioral abnormalities induced by local disruption of GABA transmission in the basal ganglia The anatomical organization of neuronal afferents to the BG and their internal circuitry supports the concept of a functional subdivision of the BG into functional domains devoted to the processing of sensorimotor, associative and limbic information (Alexander et al., 1986; Alexander and Crutcher, 1990). Local pharmacological manipulations of BG information transmission in animals can induce different abnormal behavioral symptoms, whose nature is dependent on the type of pharmacological manipulation, the target nucleus and the specific functional domain within the nucleus. A local blockade of GABAergic transmission within the motor territory of the striatum in rats and monkeys induces tic-like movements (see Section 2.1). A similar pharmacological manipulation in nonmotor BG functional domains can induce hyper-behavioral abnormalities resembling the behavioral symptoms of some of the most common TS comorbid conditions including hyperactivity, attention deficits and compulsive behaviors.

Hyperactivity and attention deficits: A hyperactive state was observed in rats following microinjections of a GABAA antagonist into the GPe (Ikeda et al., 2010; Tarsy et al., 1978; Williams and Herberg, 1987; Wisniecki et al., 2003), and in monkeys following microinjections into the associative territories of the GPe (Francois et al., 2004; Grabli et al., 2004) or the striatum (Worbe et al., 2009). The overall manifestation of hyperactivity was similar in monkeys and rats: the animals displayed a general increase in exploratory/locomotor activity, a larger behavioral variability with frequent and rapid alterations between different types of behavior, and in some cases the animals exhibited unidirectional rotation behavior (circling) towards the contralateral side to the injected hemisphere. In monkeys performing a behavioral task the hyperactive state was accompanied by specific perturbations of task performance which may reflect spatial attention disturbances (Grabli et al., 2004).

Compulsive-like behaviors: In monkeys, two types of repetitive, compulsive-like behaviors were induced by local GABA_A antagonist microinjections. Microinjections in the limbic territories of the GPe (Francois et al., 2004; Grabli et al., 2004) or the striatum (Worbe et al., 2009) induced behavioral stereotypies expressed as repetitive licking or biting of the tail or fingers. Another type of compulsive-like behavior was expressed as part of the hyperactive state in monkeys, following microinjections into the associative striatal or GPe territories. These behaviors were expressed as frequent and repetitive touching aimed at a specific location or object in the cage or experimental setup, often located at the contralateral side to the microinjection (Bronfeld et al., 2010; Grabli et al., 2004; Worbe et al., 2009).

The local GABAergic modulation animal model directly demonstrates the role of disrupted BG GABA-related transmission in the pathogenesis of abnormal movements and behaviors. The observation that gualitatively different hyper-behavioral symptoms may be induced by the same pharmacological manipulation in different functional domains of the BG suggests that a common neuronal pathology may underlie different disorders including TS, OCD and ADHD. The different behavioral manifestations of these disorders may be attributed to the identity and extent of the affected functional territories. Thus, very different behavioral effects may actually be derived from a common pathology simply because of the different afferent/efferent connectivity of the affected brain area. A common neural pathology may also account for the high rates of comorbidity between these disorders observed in human patients.

Animal studies that used localized microinjections of DA agonists have demonstrated the importance of the BG system in mediating DA-induced stereotypies. Amphetamine microinjections into ventral regions of the striatum, which belong to the limbic CBG circuit (Fig. 1) elicited oral stereotypies, whereas microinjections targeting dorsal striatal regions did not produce these behaviors (Kelley et al., 1988). Recordings of neuronal activity indicate that apomorphine-induced behavioral abnormalities in monkeys are associated with a reduction in the firing rate of neurons in the SNr, which is the main output structure of the CBG limbic circuit (Fig. 1) (Nevet et al., 2004). Furthermore, high frequency stimulation targeting the GPi, which is the main output structure of the motor CBG circuit, was reported to reduce tic severity in TS patients (Welter et al., 2008), but high frequency stimulation targeting the entopeduncular nucleus (the rat homologue of the GPi), did not significantly reduce amphetamine- induced sniffing behaviors (Posch et al., 2012). These findings point to the specific involvement of the limbic CBG domain in mediating the behavioral effects of DA dysregulation, and suggest that they may be primarily associated with the non-motor rather than the motor aspects of TS.

Dopaminergic pharmacological manipulations were also found to affect SMG processes, studied by the PPI paradigm. Systemic administration of DA agonists induces PPI deficits in animals (Lind et al., 2004; Mansbach et al., 1988; Ralph et al., 2001; Yee et al., 2004) as well as in humans (Hutchison and Swift, 1999), which may be abolished by co-administration of DA antagonists (Hoffman and Donovan, 1994; Mansbach et al., 1988). The effect of DA agonists on PPI is highly variable. The same dose can induce opposite effects in different rat strains (Rigdon, 1990; Swerdlow et al., 2007; Swerdlow et al., 2003), and both an increase or a decrease in the paired pulse response can be induced in the same rat strain, depending on the stimulus condition and drug doses (Swerdlow et al., 2001b). Regions within the BG have been shown to be involved in DArelated PPI deficits. An anatomically targeted study of localized amphetamine infusion into rat nucleus accumbens resulted in a disruption of PPI (Swerdlow et al., 2007; Wan et al., 1995; Wan and Swerdlow, 1996) pointing to potential ventral striatal involvement in SMG changes. Other studies have indicated that lesions, as well as high frequency stimulation of the rat entopeduncular nucleus, prevent an apomorphine-induced PPI deficiency (Lutjens et al., 2011; Posch et al., 2012).

While the dopaminergic animal model clearly demonstrates the involvement of a central DA dysfunction in motor and sensorimotor abnormalities, its relation to TS is currently unclear. Administration of DA agonists is often used to model other disorders with a suspected DA dysfunction (e.g., schizophrenia) (Kokkinidis and Anisman, 1981; Weiss and Feldon, 2001), and the behavioral outcomes of stereotypies and PPI deficits are also studied in relation to other disorders (e.g., schizophrenia, OCD, ADHD) (Eilam et al., 2006; Geyer, 2006).

2.5. Serotonin-related models

Brief and repetitive movements were described in rodents following systemic administration of drugs which increase CNS levels of 5-HT or serotonergic activity. In mice, these behaviors took the form of head shakes or twitches, which are brief and sudden rotations of head (Corne et al., 1963). In rats, central systemic administration of serotonergic agonists induced "wet-dog-shakes" which are single or multiple rotation movements involving the head, neck, shoulders and upper trunk, reminiscent of the shaking movements seen in dogs emerging from water (Bedard and Pycock, 1977). These behaviors can be seen in normal animals as part of the grooming repertoire or following some physiological stimuli such as wetting of the animal (Tse and Wei, 1986). However, following serotonergic manipulation the frequency and the probability of the behaviors increased, usually up to an approximate range of 1–10 shakes/twitches per minute during peak effect period, and they were performed spontaneously outside of their normal context (Bedard and Pycock, 1977; Corne et al., 1963; Dursun and Handley, 1996). The animals appeared to exhibit no control over these movements, and typically displayed otherwise normal behavior between each shake/twitch (Bedard and Pycock, 1977; Corne et al., 1963).

Systemic administration of serotonergic agonists was initially suggested as a model for TS based on the tic-like properties of the induced behaviors; i.e. their sudden, brief, repetitive and stereotypic nature (Handley and Dursun, 1992). Subsequent studies have indicated that this pharmacological manipulation could also model the SMG deficits observed in TS patients, since serotonergic agonists also reduce the PPI response (Kehne et al., 1996; Sipes and Geyer, 1994). Studies in the serotonergic animal model have mostly focused on uncovering the specific pharmacological mechanisms and anatomical localization related to the 5-HT-induced TS-like abnormalities. For example, studies found that both the 5-HT-induced abnormal movements and the PPI deficits in animals were specifically mediated by the 5-HT_{2A} receptor subtype (Dursun and Handley, 1996; Farid et al., 2000; Kennett and Curzon, 1991; Padich et al., 1996), which was also implicated in the tics of TS patients. Sipes and Geyer suggested that 5-HT_{2A} receptors within the ventral pallidum are specifically important for the observed modulation of PPI (Sipes and Geyer, 1997).

The animal model of 5-HT-induced behaviors has also highlighted the complex relationship between different neuromodulator systems in the context of TS psychopharmacology. A wide variety of substances can induce abnormal movements or PPI deficits similar to those induced by serotonergic agonists (Handley and Dursun, 1992), including agents affecting DA (Dickinson et al., 1984; Mansbach et al., 1988), NE (Handley and Brown, 1982; Swerdlow et al., 2006), ACh (Gaynor and Handley, 2001; Yeomans et al., 2010), GABA (Handley and Singh, 1985; Yeomans et al., 2010), and other neurotransmitter/neuromodulator systems (Handley and Dursun, 1992; Johansson et al., 1995; Varty et al., 1999). Furthermore, serotonergic agents can attenuate behavioral abnormalities induced by manipulations of other neuropharmacological systems, and non-serotonergic agents can modulate behavioral abnormalities induced by serotonergic manipulations (e.g., Corne et al., 1963; Dursun and Handley, 1996; Egashira et al., 2004; Handley and Singh, 1985; Sallinen et al., 1998a; Shilling et al., 2004; Tizabi et al., 2001; Varty et al., 1999). These non-specific cause and effect relationships between the pharmacological manipulation and resulting behaviors may confound our ability to use this model to explore the specific role of 5-HT in TS.

2.6. Norepinephrine-related models

Pharmacological manipulations of the NE system do not directly induce tic-like behaviors in animals. However, this system is involved in modulating the PPI response in animals, which is hypothesized to model SMG deficits in TS patients (Swerdlow et al., 2001a). Systemic administration of adrenergic agonists resulted in PPI deficits in rats and mice (Carasso et al., 1998; Sallinen et al., 1998b), and this effect was shown to be mediated by activation of central rather than peripheral adrenergic receptors (Alsene et al., 2006). Multiple adrenergic receptor subtypes were implicated in the observed PPI deficits (Carasso et al., 1998; Lahdesmaki et al., 2004; Sallinen et al., 1998b). Recently, an attempt was made to identify the discrete brain regions involved in NE-related PPI deficits, with the use of localized microinjections rather than systemic administration of NE agonists (Alsene et al., 2011). This study indicated that NE affects PPI through its activation of a ventral forebrain network and a thalamo-cortical network. However, only a limited set of brain regions was examined, and further research is required to identify and characterize the PPI-related neural pathways affected by NE and its mechanisms of action. Animal studies have also shown that NE activity can modulate PPI deficits induced by pharmacological manipulations of other neuromodulators such as DA and 5-HT (Alsene et al., 2010; Lahdesmaki et al., 2004; Sallinen et al., 1998a). Attempts have been made to identify the distinct and common neural pathways involved in PPI modulations by the different systems (Alsene et al., 2010, 2011; Swerdlow et al., 1990). Although studies have indicated that different brain regions and neural pathways may be involved in mediating the effects of different neuromodulators on PPI (Alsene et al., 2011), a few common neural pathways have also been identified. Specifically, regions within the BG limbic pathway (ventral striatal/ventral pallidal regions) were shown to mediate the interacting effects of different neuromodulators on PPI (Alsene et al., 2011; Swerdlow et al., 1990).

3. Critical assessment of TS pharmacological animal models

Pharmacological animal models of TS rely on different conceptual or phenomenological resemblance to the disorder to establish their validity. However, all models should ultimately be evaluated based on their potential contribution for advancing our understanding of the neural mechanisms underlying the disorder and its potential therapeutic targets. In this section we discuss the advantages and limitations of different pharmacological methods used to model TS in animals.

3.1. TS symptoms addressed by the models

TS lies between two large domains of neuronal disorders: its primary symptom, motor tics, would lead to its classification as a *movement disorder* (Barbeau et al., 1981), whereas its accompanying premonitory urges and comorbid disorders place it in the spectrum of *psychiatric disorders* (American Psychiatric Association, 2000). Animal models of TS mirror this dichotomy, with different models focusing on either the motor or the limbic facets of the disorder.

The defining motor symptoms of TS are tics, and as such may be regarded as the crucial feature for establishing the face validity of TS animal models. TS pharmacological animal models differ significantly in their ability to induce tic-like movements (Table 1). Only the localized striatal GABA-related model can reliably induce repetitive abnormal movements similar to motor tics. In this model, tics usually manifest as brief jerking movements (simple tics) (Fig. 3A), but abnormal sequential movements resembling complex tics are also observed (Fig. 3C). Importantly, the pattern of prolonged and relatively high frequency repetitive expression of abnormal movements in this model enables the analysis of specific neuronal activity patterns related to the expression of the tics (Bronfeld et al., 2011; McCairn et al., 2009). The only other pharmacological animal model whose behavioral manifestation partially resemble motor tics (Handley and Dursun, 1992) is the serotonergic model. However, the extent to which 5-HT-induced behaviors can truly be regarded as a model for tics is unclear. The induced behaviors in this model are often expressed at a low frequency (sometimes repeating only a few times in a time span of several hours, e.g., Corne et al., 1963), they may be expressed in normal or sham-treated animals (Corne et al., 1963), and they are observed in animal models of multiple other pathological conditions, such as opiate (Azizi et al., 2012) or alcohol (Unsalan et al., 2008) withdrawal syndromes, epilepsy (Shin et al., 2009) and others. Furthermore, the surprisingly wide range of pharmacological manipulations, physiological stimuli and

Table 1

Pharmacological models of Tourette syndrome.

Pharmacological system	Pharmacological manipulation	Administration	Tic-like movements	PPI-deficits	Comorbid Behavioral Symptoms		
					Stereotypies	Hyperactivity	Attention-deficits
GABA	GABA _A Antagonists	Localized-motor striatum	+	?	+ ^a	+p	+ ^b
Dopamine	D2 (primarily) Agonists	Systemic, Localized–limbic striatum	_	+	+	+	-
Serotonin	5-HT _{2A} (primarily) Agonists	Systemic	_/+	+	+	-	-
Norepinephrine	Agonists	Systemic	_	+	_	_	-

^a Elicited by localized GABA_A antagonist microinjections into the limbic domains of the striatum/GPe.

^b Elicited by localized GABA_A antagonist microinjections into the associative domains of the striatum/GPe.

conditions which elicit the same pattern of behavioral abnormality as 5-HT administration (see: Handley and Dursun, 1992, for a partial list) makes it extremely difficult to pinpoint the specific neural pathways underlying these behaviors, much less to establish which of these potential mechanisms is associated with the behavioral abnormalities observed in TS patients. Neither the dopaminergic nor noradrenergic animal models elicit tic-like movements, but administration of DA agonists induces stereotypic behaviors and a general increase in locomotor activity (hyperactivity) in animals (Table 1). Both of these motor abnormalities may be related to TS, given the high rates of comorbid compulsive and hyperactive behaviors reported in TS patients. However, these symptoms are not unique to TS and may not necessarily reliably represent TSspecific pathological processes.

Although motor tics are the most striking feature of TS symptomology, and perhaps the most easily evaluated in animals (see Section 2.2), the focus on this motor aspect of the disorder does not accurately capture the overall clinical picture of TS. Almost all TS patients report experiencing uncomfortable sensations or urges which "compel" them to express the tics (Kwak et al., 2003). While tic-like movements can be observed in animals, it is difficult to deduce whether these movements are also preceded by any abnormal urges or sensations. One indirect measure of these sensory or psychic phenomena that has been tested in studies of TS is the PPI response. PPI deficits have been reported in almost all pharmacological animal models of TS (Table 1). To date, PPI deficits have not been evaluated in the GABA-related TS models but pharmacological studies have shown that GABA is involved in mediating PPI deficits (Kodsi and Swerdlow, 1995; Yeomans et al., 2010). The study of PPI has yielded valuable results regarding the neural basis of SMG processes (Swerdlow et al., 1999), but its potential contribution to an understanding of the neural mechanisms of TS may be inherently confounded. One issue is the observation that PPI deficits can be induced by pharmacological manipulations of multiple neuromodulator systems, which may modulate PPI via different neural pathways. This heterogeneity of causes leading to the same outcome precludes our ability to determine which neural pathway or system is associated with the PPI deficits observed in TS patients. Furthermore, PPI deficits are not unique to TS, and have been reported in many different neurological and psychiatric disorders such as Huntington's disease, Alzheimer's disease, schizophrenia, depression, OCD, ADHD and others (reviewed in: Geyer, 2006). The highly non-specific manifestation of PPI deficits makes it impossible to rely on this symptom as a major validating feature of a TS animal model.

A review of TS pharmacological animal models reveals a disturbing dissociation between the study of motor and non-motor aspects of the disorder. Specifically, different researchers use the same pharmacological manipulation but report either its motor outcomes or its effects on PPI. This dissociation is particularly detrimental in studies focusing on PPI, as it is unclear how and to what extent the altered behavioral state influences different parameters of the PPI paradigm. An integrated approach to both types of symptoms may be highly beneficial in bridging the gap between the sensory and motor aspects of TS. This will enable the identification of the common and distinct neural mechanisms related to these phenomena, and uncover the relationship between them. Given the strong association between sensory experience and the motor manifestation in TS patients, this relationship is likely to be crucial to a better understanding of the x basis of TS.

3.2. Neural components affected by pharmacological manipulations

Multiple levels of resolution can be considered when describing the neurobiological basis underlying a particular disorder. The neuropathology can be described at the level of a dysfunctional neuromodulator system, a particular neural pathway or region, specific cell types, or even specific sub-cellular components (e.g., receptor, ion channel, etc.). Pharmacological manipulations may have complex effects on any one of these levels, and may be used to varying degrees to study some of these neural components, depending on the methodology they employ. Understanding the potential implications and limitations of different methodologies is particularly important in the study of TS, where there are multiple animal models targeting different neuromodulatory systems.

The most widely used technique in TS pharmacological studies is systemic administration of drugs affecting a particular neuromodulator system. The underlying assumption is that any behavioral changes induced by this manipulation in the animals would correspond to a primary dysfunction in this neuromodulatory system in the human patients. The use of substances with variable capacities to cross the blood-brain barrier or direct intracerebral administration has shown that TS-related behavioral effects in animals are mediated by their activity on receptors in the CNS rather than in the periphery (Alsene et al., 2006; Corne et al., 1963). However, it is impossible to know which specific brain region mediates the effects of the drugs, as they bind to receptors located throughout the CNS. This non-specific spatial distribution does not allow for a detailed investigation of the specific neural pathways mediating the behavioral effects. Furthermore, this feature of the method may also confound its most basic assumption; i.e. the attribution of the behavioral effects to the manipulated neuromodulatory system. Complex cross-effects between different neuromodulatory systems are well documented for practically all systems (Di Matteo et al., 2008; Drago et al., 2011; Foote et al., 1983; Morgane and Jacobs, 1979; Nanopoulos et al., 1982). Systemic manipulations of one neuromodulator can induce measurable changes in others (e.g.

(Dayan and Finberg, 2003; Di Matteo et al., 2008; Meltzer and Nash, 1991), and the behavioral effects induced by manipulation of one system can be modulated by substances affecting other systems (see Sections 2.5 and 2.6). These interactions confound attempts to attribute observed behavioral effects induced by systemic drug administration to a specific system.

One way to overcome the limitations of systemic drug manipulations is the use of localized administration methods (e.g., microinjections or microinfusions). Localized administration can be used to identify the specific brain regions mediating the observed behavioral effects, and reduce concerns regarding crosseffects between different neuromodulator systems. In the case of TS, localized pharmacological manipulations have supported the hypothesis that the CBG system and specifically the striatum play an improtnat role in mediating both motor and non-motor aspects of TS (Alsene et al., 2011; Bronfeld et al., 2011; Kelley et al., 1988; McCairn et al., 2009; Sipes and Geyer, 1997; Wan et al., 1995; Wan and Swerdlow, 1996). The specific sub-regions involved in different types of TS-related behavioral abnormalities (SMG deficits, tics, compulsive behaviors, hyperactivity) could also be identified using this method. Despite the advantages of localized pharmacological methods, they have a number of limitations. First, they are highly dependent on the a-priori selection of targeted brain regions (e.g., Alsene et al., 2011). TS studies have mostly targeted different regions within the CBG because of the hypothesized involvement of this system in TS. While this is certainly a valid approach, it cannot exclude the potential involvement of other unexplored brain regions. Another limitation of localized administration methods pertains to the technical features of the method. Localized administration requires the insertion of a delivery cannula to the targeted area that passes through and may damage other brain region in its path. Furthermore, the injection apparatus or process may cause mechanical damage to the injected brain area itself. The identity of brain regions affected in this way and the extent of the possible damage might influence the behavioral outcome. Such effects were specifically investigated in the case of the GABAergic model of TS, but the findings were inconclusive. Some studies have indicated that the physical damage to the motor cortex overlaying the targeted striatal region was an important element in the ticinducing mechanism (Tarsy et al., 1978), but other studies have failed to replicate these findings (Patel and Slater, 1987). Nevertheless, future studies should attempt to minimize brain damage, and the potential effects of any damage should be evaluated by targeting the investigated regions via different trajectory paths.

Even within a specific region, pharmacological manipulations may influence different components of the local neuronal population. One example is the local GABergic model, in which a blockade of GABA_A transmission is likely to affect multiple nodes of the local striatal network (Fig. 2). Understanding which of these disrupted connections is responsible for the observed behavioral effects induced by the pharmacological manipulation, and in what way it affects striatal information processing is crucial to determining the TS-related neural mechanism (see Section 4.1). This could be achieved by using more selective substances that can affect a specific and restricted neuronal population (Gittis et al., 2011), or by employing advanced methods of selective activation or inhibition of specific neuronal subtypes, such as optogenetics (Boyden et al., 2005).

Finally, the identity of the specific sub-cellular components mediating the effects of neurotransmitters/neuromodulators on neuronal activity such as receptors and transporters might also be an important feature of the underlying neural pathology. Dysfunction of different types of these elements may have substantially different effects on neuronal activity, even if they are part of the same neuropharmacological system. Therefore, the precise action sites of the drugs used in pharmacological manipulations should be taken into account when interpreting their behavioral effects. However, pharmacological manipulations can also induce dynamic changes in sub-cellular components which might significantly change their effects on neuronal activity. These include changes in the expression or sensitization of different receptor sub-types, changes in the activity of transporters, etc. (e.g., Overstreet et al., 2000; Overstreet and Westbrook, 2001; Richerson and Wu, 2003). These changes can occur over multiple time scales; they may immediately follow an acute pharmacological manipulation, or otherwise be expressed following variable periods of chronic drug administration. These dynamics should therefore be considered when using pharmacological models to explore the neural mechanisms of a disorder, as they may substantially change the behavioral and/or neuronal effects of the drugs.

4. Implications of TS pharmacological animal models

Dysfunction of the CBG system is generally regarded as the underlying cause of TS, but the exact neural substrates involved in the disorder and the abnormal neural activation patterns associated with its symptoms are still largely unknown. Animal models provide a powerful tool for a detailed exploration and characterization of the neural mechanism of TS. In this section we present the possible implications of results obtained from pharmacological animal models for shedding light on the neurobiological basis of TS and for advancing new conceptual frameworks of the disorder.

4.1. The neurobiological basis of TS

Current knowledge about the neurobiological basis underlying TS and its specific symptoms is very limited. Most of the data still comes from studies performed on human subjects, both clinical studies of the effects of different pharmacological agents and imaging and histological studies assessing the differences between TS patients and healthy subjects. However, pharmacological animal models have made important contributions to our understanding of the basis of the disorder, primarily by providing novel information about the involvement of CBG malfunction in TS, and specifically the role of the striatal GABAergic network.

There are multiple sources of GABAergic synapses on striatal MSNs: collaterals from other MSNs, inputs from GABAergic interneurons and feedback from the GABAergic projection neurons of the GPe (Fig. 2). The tics evoked by local microinjections of GABA_A antagonists to the striatum may thus result from disruption of any one of these sub-systems. By far, the most numerous type of GABAergic synapse on the MSNs arises from collaterals of other MSNs. These MSN-MSN collaterals are mostly located on distal dendrites and exert relatively weak somatic inhibition (Jaeger et al., 1994; Tunstall et al., 2002; Wilson and Groves, 1980). Although the effect of these individual synapses on MSNs is small, they may have major effects on transmission within the dendrites, by allowing them to modulate the effects of excitatory cortical inputs (Wilson, 2007). Hence, blockade of these synapses might induce uncontrolled transmission of cortical inputs from the dendrites to the MSN soma, and potentially lead to a significant depolarization of the neuron.

The second source of GABA mediated inputs to MSNs comes from any one of the multiple groups of striatal GABAergic interneurons. The most extensively studied type of GABAergic interneurons is the FSIs which exert powerful inhibition on the MSNs through synaptic connections located on their soma and proximal dendrites (Bennett and Bolam, 1994; Kita et al., 1990; Koos and Tepper, 1999). FSIs themselves are interconnected by chemical and electrical synapses, and the blockade of their transmission may reduce the coordinated inhibition of MSNs (Koos et al., 2004). Recently, an animal model demonstrated that selective inhibition of the FSIs was able to elicit abnormal motor activity (Gittis et al., 2011), thus further pointing to the specific involvement of these interneurons in the induction of motor abnormalities. Another type of recently identified interneurons is the neuropeptide-Y expressing neurogliaform GABAergic interneurons (Ibanez-Sandoval et al., 2011). The activity of these neurons, which can exert strong inhibition over MSNs, is modulated by cholinergic inputs from the local TANs population (English et al., 2012), thereby providing a potential GABAergic pathway mediating reward-related signals. Blockade of this transmission pathway would cause a partial detachment of the striatal activity from the reward signals. Additional GABAergic interneurons have been described, and new types of interneurons are continually being characterized, but their role within the local striatal network and their effects on MSN activity are currently poorly understood.

Around 30% of GPe projection neurons send collaterals that terminate in the striatum, thereby providing another source of GABAergic striatal inhibition (Bevan et al., 1998; Kita and Kitai, 1994). Although the neurophysiology of these inhibitory connections is not well understood they have the potential to provide feedback to the striatum from downstream activity. The "double inhibition" structure of the striatal-GPe-striatal feedback loop may be used to selectively amplify MSN activity.

The pharmacological blockade of local striatal GABA_A transmission which leads to tic expression in animals might mimic naturally occurring damage to any one of the above mentioned sources of striatal GABA transmission leading to tics in TS patients. Evidence for one possible reduction in GABA transmission in the striatum is the reduced number of GABAergic interneurons identified in postmortem studies of TS patient (Kalanithi et al., 2005; Kataoka et al., 2010).

In addition to deficits directly affecting striatal GABAergic transmission, another source for dysfunction of the local striatal network might be altered internal or external neuromodulatory inputs. The internal striatal network is modulated by the activity of local cholinergic (Bolam et al., 1984) and dopaminergic interneurons (Ibanez-Sandoval et al., 2010), as well as by external DA, 5-HT, ACh and NE projections which have been shown to modulate MSN activity (Di Chiara et al., 1994; Fujimoto et al., 1981; Gerfen et al., 1990; Miller et al., 1975; Olpe and Koella, 1977). Animal models have shown that many of the behavioral changes induced by pharmacological manipulations of these neuromodulators are mediated by their effect on the striatum (Alsene et al., 2011; Kelley et al., 1988; Sipes and Geyer, 1997; Wan et al., 1995; Wan and Swerdlow, 1996). However, there are few physiological studies exploring the effects of these pharmacological manipulations on the activity of striatal neurons. Thus, while dysfunction of the normal striatal activity is a likely neural mechanism underlying the tics of TS patients, it may be induced either by direct deficits of the local GABAergic network or by deficits in the neuromodulators affecting its activity.

The clinical presentation of TS includes both motor abnormalities (i.e., tics), non-motor dysfunctions such as the SMG deficits, and multiple common psychiatric comorbid conditions (OCD/OCB, hyperactivity and attention deficits). A link between these different types of symptoms has also been observed in pharmacological animal models of the disorder. Models utilizing localized injections in the brain have typically shown that the same pharmacological manipulation can induce different behavioral effects based on the site of injection. This division was most explicit in the GABAergic animal model: while injections into the motor domain of the striatum produced motor tics (Crossman et al., 1988; McCairn et al., 2009; Tarsy et al., 1978), injections into the limbic domain resulted in stereotypic behaviors and other effects which were clearly non-motor (Kodsi and Swerdlow, 1995; Worbe et al., 2009). This coexistence of limbic and motor deficits suggests that the same type of functional dysfunction may underlie both types of symptoms. The BG and specifically the striatum are a likely location for this association since the histological and functional properties of its internal network are very similar across different functional domains. The defining feature differentiating functional domains is their different input/output connectivity patterns (Fig. 1). Thus, a similar type of neuronal pathology leading to the same deficits in striatal network information processing may yield very different behavioral outcomes, based on the type of cortical information being processed. Moreover, a distributed manifestation of the neuronal damage causing the functional dysfunction of the network across multiple striatal functional domains may account for the comorbid expression of movement (motor domain) and psychiatric (limbic domain) symptoms.

Overall, further studies pointing to the specific neuronal elements participating in the manifestation of the different TS symptoms are crucial for identifying the exact neural mechanism underlying TS. Progress in developing animal models that utilize advanced and more specific pharmacological methods may be the key to disentangling the complex interactions between different functional domains and different neuronal substrates of the striatum.

4.2. Theoretical constructs of TS

One of the validation criteria of animal models is construct validity which relates the association between the manipulation used to generate symptoms in the animal model and a theoretical construct accounting for the pathogenesis of symptoms in the human condition. However, models and constructs have a reciprocal relationship, in which the validity of a model may be based on its association with a construct and the findings of the model may support or weaken a pre-existing construct. Multiple hypothetical constructs explaining the underlying neural mechanism of TS currently exist, and have thus prompted the development of multiple animal models. However, since none of these constructs have been unequivocally established, the validity of these models should be evaluated both in terms of their face and/or predictive value and as regards to their contribution to the hypothetical construct.

Constructs attributing a primary dysfunction of a particular neuromodulator system to TS etiology were mostly based on responses to medication. These prompted the 'DA hypothesis' of TS, as well as hypotheses regarding the involvement of NE and 5-HT in the disorder. Based on these constructs, gross pharmacological manipulations of these neuromodulator systems were suggested to represent TS in model animals. However, these models have generally provided little support for these constructs. The main difficulty lies in the non-specific relationships between TS and both the neuropharmacological abnormality and the induced abnormal behaviors. The same pharmacological manipulations used to model TS have also been used to model disorders such as schizophrenia, OCD, ADHD, anxiety disorder, etc. To date, none of these models have addressed the specific features of the potential neuropharmacological dysfunction that could determine the nature of the different ensuing symptoms. Overall, this suggests that the specific symptoms of TS are not generated solely by a dysfunction of a particular neuromodulator system. Rather, either such pharmacological abnormality does not exist at all, or it is accompanied by dysfunction of other neural systems. In either case the beneficial effects of pharmacological treatments might be attributed to modulation of the damaged neural system by the manipulated neuromodulator. In the case of TS the effects of different neuromodulator systems may be mediated by their effects on the CBG system.

Dysfunction of the CBG system is currently the leading hypothesis regarding the neural mechanism underlying TS (see Section 1.3.1). However, the exact nature of the CBG pathophysiology related to TS and the causes for this dysfunction are still poorly understood. The different constructs suggested over the years to explain the CBG-TS association have mostly been derived from general theoretical models of the structure and function of the CBG system and its effect on normal and abnormal behaviors. Early theoretical models of the CBG system described all the neurons of a nucleus as a single entity which affects its downstream targets by either an excitatory or inhibitory effect (Albin et al., 1989; DeLong, 1990). According to this model, hypokinetic disorders (such as Parkinson's disease) are a result of enhanced BG output leading to reduced cortical activity whereas hyper-kinetic disorders (such as TS) are the result of reduced BG output leading to enhanced cortical activity. The modulating effects of DA on CBG activity were specifically addressed by this model. According to the model, an increase in the dopaminergic innervation to the striatum decreases the net output of the BG, by facilitating activity within the direct pathway and reducing activity in the indirect pathway (see Section 1.3.1). This shift in the balance between the two pathways reduces the inhibition exerted on the cortex by the BG, thereby increasing cortical activity and leading to hyper-kinetic symptoms. However, the model failed to account for the qualitative difference between different hyper-kinetic symptoms (tics, chorea, ballism) induced by this dopaminergic dysfunction. The dopamine pharmacological model of TS is consistent with this hypothesis, as dopamine agonists applied either systemically or locally within the striatum serve as animal models for the disorder. However, currently there is no direct evidence for a reduction in BG output following DA agonists application, since no electrophysiological studies have been conducted in this model.

Later theoretical and conceptual models of the BG pathway focused on their role in performing action selection (Mink, 1996). According to these models the BG receive cortical inputs representing multiple potential actions (behaviors). The information sent back to the cortex from the BG signals ("selects") which actions should be performed while inhibiting all other potential actions. This selection process within the BG may be mediated by the activity of the internal striatal inhibitory network and/or by the integration of feedforward and feedback projections from multiple BG nuclei. According to these models, hyper-kinetic and hyperbehavioral disorders are attributed to malfunctions in the action selection process (Mink, 2003). Specifically, it was hypothesized that in TS an aberrant area in the striatum (representing the tic action) fails to be inhibited by other actions and thus is performed in addition to the normal actions selected by the BG. This hypothesis is partially supported by the GABA antagonist animal model. In this model, a specific area in the striatum cannot be inhibited due to the binding of GABA antagonists. Electrophysiological recordings indicating that neurons in this area are indeed active surrounding the time of the tic (Bronfeld et al., 2011) support the action selection theoretical model. However, there is evidence that neurons downstream from the striatum and specifically in the BG output structures encode the tic in a distributed, rather than a focal manner (Bronfeld et al., 2011; McCairn et al., 2009; Muramatsu et al., 1990). This pattern of activity is in contrast with the classical notion of the action selection model in which each neuron or a small group of neurons are expected to encode a specific action, in this case a tic.

Theoretical models can lead to the formulation of new animal models of the disorder by pointing to potential brain areas and neurochemicals that can be manipulated to achieve TS-like symptoms. Animal models also have the potential to engender novel theoretical models by pinpointing the specific elements whose manipulation changes the computation performed by the neuronal system, and hence help uncover the patterns of abnormal neuronal activity associated with these symptoms. Taken together, the combination of theoretical conceptual models of TS and experimental animal models of the disorder may provide new concepts and data that should lead to a better understanding of the mechanisms underlying TS.

5. Summary and conclusions

Pharmacological animal models of TS focus on three properties associated with the disorder: motor tics, a hyper-behavioral state, and SMG deficits. These models can be broadly divided into two categories: systemic manipulations of neuromodulators (dopamine, serotonin or NE), and localized manipulation of GABAergic transmission within the motor domain of the striatum. Neuromodulator manipulations induce either a hyper-behavioral state (including stereotypic behaviors and hyperactivity) or SMG deficits, whereas local GABAergic manipulation induces motor tics. Furthermore, the involvement of a GABAergic dysfunction in hyper-behavioral phenomena associated with TS has been suggested by the induction of behavioral stereotypies and hyperactivity following disruption of GABA transmission in the non-motor striatal domains. All the pharmacological animal models indicate that the CBG loop is the main neural pathway mediating the TS-related behavioral effects of the pharmacological manipulation. Within the CBG, different functional sub-circuits appear to mediate different aspects of TS. The dorsal pathway involving the motor domain is primarily associated with tic manifestations and the ventral pathway involving the limbic domain is associated with premonitory urges and abnormal SMG.

Pharmacological animal models have mainly focused on a phenomenological description of the pharmacological manipulation and the ensuing behavioral effects, and less attention has been paid to the underlying modulation of neuronal activity. Recent neurophysiological studies using the localized striatal GABAergic model have led to advances in our understanding of the neural mechanism associated with the manifestation of motor tics. The application of advanced neurophysiological methods in other animal models may shed further light on additional properties of the disorder.

A major issue hindering the progress of TS research is the current lack of a conceptual (or even theoretical) model of the disease mechanism or the functionality of its underlying brain areas. This has impeded both the assessment of existing animal models and the development of new models. Novel data collected from human patients, combined with new neurophysiological data collected in animal models should help build a bottom-up conceptual model of TS. The future combination of novel pharmacological, electrical and genetic methodologies for selective manipulation of specific neural components with recordings of the associated neurophysiological activity is needed to uncover the neural mechanisms underlying TS and suggest new therapeutic targets.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by Israel Science Foundation (ISF) grant 327/09 and a Tourette Syndrome Association (TSA) grant.

Appendix A. Supplementary data

Supplementary data associated with this article can be found, in the online version, at http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev. 2012.09.010.

References

- Ackermans, L., Temel, Y., Cath, D., van der, L.C., Bruggeman, R., Kleijer, M., Nederveen, P., Schruers, K., Colle, H., Tijssen, M.A., Visser-Vandewalle, V., 2006. Deep brain stimulation in Tourette's syndrome: two targets? Movement Disorders 21, 709–713.
- Albin, R.L., Koeppe, R.A., Bohnen, N.I., Nichols, T.E., Meyer, P., Wernette, K., Minoshima, S., Kilbourn, M.R., Frey, K.A., 2003. Increased ventral striatal monoaminergic innervation in Tourette syndrome. Neurology 61, 310–315.
- Albin, R.L., Young, A.B., Penney, J.B., 1989. The functional anatomy of basal ganglia disorders. Trends in Neurosciences 12, 366–375.
- Alexander, G.E., Crutcher, M.D., 1990. Functional architecture of basal ganglia circuits: neural substrates of parallel processing. Trends in Neurosciences 13, 266–271.
- Alexander, G.E., DeLong, M.R., 1985. Microstimulation of the primate neostriatum. II. Somatotopic organization of striatal microexcitable zones and their relation to neuronal response properties. Journal of Neurophysiology 53, 1417–1430.
- Alexander, G.E., DeLong, M.R., Strick, P.L., 1986. Parallel organization of functionally segregated circuits linking basal ganglia and cortex. Annual Review of Neuroscience 9, 357–381.
- Alsene, K.M., Carasso, B.S., Connors, E.E., Bakshi, V.P., 2006. Disruption of prepulse inhibition after stimulation of central but not peripheral alpha-1 adrenergic receptors. Neuropsychopharmacology 31, 2150–2161.
- Alsene, K.M., Fallace, K., Bakshi, V.P., 2010. Ventral striatal noradrenergic mechanisms contribute to sensorimotor gating deficits induced by amphetamine. Neuropsychopharmacology 35, 2346–2356.
- Alsene, K.M., Rajbhandari, A.K., Ramaker, M.J., Bakshi, V.P., 2011. Discrete forebrain neuronal networks supporting noradrenergic regulation of sensorimotor gating. Neuropsychopharmacology 36, 1003–1014.
- American Psychiatric Association, 2000. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders IV – Text Revision (DSM-IV-TR). Washington DC: American Psychiatric Association.
- Anand, A., Charney, D.S., 2000. Norepinephrine dysfunction in depression. Journal of Clinical Psychiatry 61 (Suppl. 10), 16–24.
- Aoki, C., Go, C.G., Venkatesan, C., Kurose, H., 1994. Perikaryal and synaptic localization of alpha 2A-adrenergic receptor-like immunoreactivity. Brain Research 650, 181–204.
- Arnsten, A.F., Scahill, L., Findling, R.L., 2007. alpha2-Adrenergic receptor agonists for the treatment of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: emerging concepts from new data. Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology 17, 393–406.
- Azizi, H., Ranjbar-Slamloo, Y., Semnanian, S., 2012. Height-dependent difference in the expression of naloxone-induced withdrawal jumping behavior in morphine dependent rats. Neuroscience Letters 515, 174–176.
- Baker, G.B., Bornstein, R.A., Douglass, A.B., Carroll, A., King, G., 1990. Urinary excretion of metabolites of norepinephrine in Tourette's syndrome. Molecular and Chemical Neuropathology 13, 225–232.
- Barbeau, A., Duvoisin, R.C., Gerstenbrand, F., Lakke, J.P., Marsden, C.D., Stern, G., 1981. Classification of extrapyramidal disorders. Proposal for an international classification and glossary of terms. Journal of Neurological Science 51, 311–327.
- Barnes, N.M., Sharp, T., 1999. A review of central 5-HT receptors and their function. Neuropharmacology 38, 1083–1152.
- Beaulieu, J.M., Gainetdinov, R.R., 2011. The physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of dopamine receptors. Pharmacological Reviews 63, 182–217.
- Bedard, P., Pycock, C.J., 1977. "Wet-dog" shake behaviour in the rat: a possible quantitative model of central 5-hydroxytryptamine activity. Neuropharmacology 16, 663–670.
- Bennett, B.D., Bolam, J.P., 1994. Synaptic input and output of parvalbuminimmunoreactive neurons in the neostriatum of the rat. Neuroscience 62, 707–719.
- Berridge, C.W., 2008. Noradrenergic modulation of arousal. Brain Research Reviews 58, 1–17.
- Bevan, M.D., Booth, P.A., Eaton, S.A., Bolam, J.P., 1998. Selective innervation of neostriatal interneurons by a subclass of neuron in the globus pallidus of the rat. Journal of Neuroscience 18, 9438–9452.
- Blin, O., Masson, G., Azulay, J.P., Fondarai, J., Serratrice, G., 1990. Apomorphineinduced blinking and yawning in healthy volunteers. British Journal of Clinical Pharmacology 30, 769–773.
- Bloch, M.H., Leckman, J.F., 2009. Clinical course of Tourette syndrome. Journal of Psychosomatic Research 67, 497–501.
- Bloch, M.H., Leckman, J.F., Zhu, H., Peterson, B.S., 2005. Caudate volumes in childhood predict symptom severity in adults with Tourette syndrome. Neurology 65, 1253–1258.
- Bloch, M.H., Peterson, B.S., Scahill, L., Otka, J., Katsovich, L., Zhang, H., Leckman, J.F., 2006. Adulthood outcome of tic and obsessive-compulsive symptom severity in children with Tourette syndrome. Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine 160, 65–69.
- Bolam, J.P., Hanley, J.J., Booth, P.A., Bevan, M.D., 2000. Synaptic organisation of the basal ganglia. Journal of Anatomy 196 (Pt 4), 527–542.
- Bolam, J.P., Wainer, B.H., Smith, A.D., 1984. Characterization of cholinergic neurons in the rat neostriatum. A combination of choline acetyltransferase immunocytochemistry, Golgi-impregnation and electron microscopy. Neuroscience 12, 711–718.
- Bornstein, R.A., Baker, G.B., 1990. Urinary amines in Tourette's syndrome patients with and without phenylethylamine abnormality. Psychiatry Research 31, 279–286.

- Bornstein, R.A., Baker, G.B., 1992a. Urinary indoleamines in Tourette syndrome patients with obsessive-compulsive characteristics. Psychiatry Research 41, 267–274.
- Bornstein, R.A., Baker, G.B., 1992b. Urinary amines in adults with Tourette's syndrome. Psychiatry Research 43, 277–285.
- Boyden, E.S., Zhang, F., Bamberg, E., Nagel, G., Deisseroth, K., 2005. Millisecondtimescale, genetically targeted optical control of neural activity. Nature Neuroscience, 8.
- Braun, A.R., Randolph, C., Stoetter, B., Mohr, E., Cox, C., Vladar, K., Sexton, R., Carson, R.E., Herscovitch, P., Chase, T.N., 1995. The functional neuroanatomy of Tourette's syndrome: an FDG-PET Study. II: Relationships between regional cerebral metabolism and associated behavioral and cognitive features of the illness. Neuropsychopharmacology 13, 151–168.
- Briand, L.A., Gritton, H., Howe, W.M., Young, D.A., Sarter, M., 2007. Modulators in concert for cognition: modulator interactions in the prefrontal cortex. Progress in Neurobiology 83, 69–91.
- Bronfeld, M., Bar-Gad, I., 2012. Tic Disorders: What Happens in the Basal Ganglia? Neuroscientist.
- Bronfeld, M., Belelovsky, K., Bar-Gad, I., 2011. Spatial and temporal properties of tic-related neuronal activity in the cortico-Basal Ganglia loop. Journal of Neuroscience 31, 8713–8721.
- Bronfeld, M., Belelovsky, K., Erez, Y., Bugaysen, J., Korngreen, A., Bar-Gad, I., 2010. Bicuculline induced chorea manifests in focal rather than globalized abnormalities in the activation of the external and internal globus pallidus. Journal of Neurophysiology 104, 3261–3275.
- Buhot, M.C., 1997. Serotonin receptors in cognitive behaviors. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 7, 243–254.
- Burke, K., Lombroso, P.J., 2005. Animal models of Tourette syndrome. In: LeDoux, M. (Ed.), Animal Models of Movement Disorders. Elsevier Academic Press, pp. 441–448.
- Butcher, L.L., Woolf, N.J., 1982. Cholinergic and serotonergic systems in the brain and spinal cord: anatomic organization, role in intercellular communication processes, and interactive mechanisms. Progress in Brain Research 55, 1–40.
- Carasso, B.S., Bakshi, V.P., Geyer, M.A., 1998. Disruption in prepulse inhibition after alpha-1 adrenoceptor stimulation in rats. Neuropharmacology 37, 401–404.
- Castellanos, F.X., Fine, E.J., Kaysen, D., Marsh, W.L., Rapoport, J.L., Hallett, M., 1996. Sensorimotor gating in boys with Tourette's syndrome and ADHD: preliminary results. Biological Psychiatry 39, 33–41.
- Charara, A., Parent, A., 1994. Brainstem dopaminergic, cholinergic and serotoninergic afferents to the pallidum in the squirrel monkey. Brain Research 640, 155–170.
- Cheon, K.A., Ryu, Y.H., Namkoong, K., Kim, C.H., Kim, J.J., Lee, J.D., 2004. Dopamine transporter density of the basal ganglia assessed with [1231]IPT SPECT in drugnaive children with Tourette's disorder. Psychiatry Research 130, 85–95.
- Comings, D.E., 1990. Blood serotonin and tryptophan in Tourette syndrome. American Journal of Medical Genetics 36, 418–430.
- Conelea, C.A., Woods, D.W., 2008. The influence of contextual factors on tic expression in Tourette's syndrome: a review. Journal of Psychosomatic Research 65, 487–496.
- Corne, S.J., Pickering, R.W., Warner, B.T., 1963. A method for assessing the effects of drugs on the central actions of 5-hydroxytryptamine. British Journal of Pharmacology and Chemotherapy 20, 106–120.
- Crossman, A.R., Mitchell, İ.J., Sambrook, M.A., Jackson, A., 1988. Chorea and myoclonus in the monkey induced by gamma-aminobutyric acid antagonism in the lentiform complex. The site of drug action and a hypothesis for the neural mechanisms of chorea. Brain 111 (Pt 5), 1211–1233.
- Crossman, A.R., Sambrook, M.A., Jackson, A., 1984. Experimental hemichorea/hemiballismus in the monkey. Studies on the intracerebral site of action in a drug-induced dyskinesia. Brain 107 (Pt 2), 579–596.
- Dahlstroem, A., Fuxe, K., 1964. Evidence for the existence of monoamine-containing neurons in the central nervous system. I. Demonstration of monoamines in the cell bodies of brain stem neurons. Acta Physiologica Scandinavica, Supplementum (Suppl. 55).
- Dantzer, R., 1991. Stress, Stereotypies and Welfare. Behavioural Processes 25, 95–102.
- Dayan, L., Finberg, J.P., 2003. L-DOPA increases noradrenaline turnover in central and peripheral nervous systems. Neuropharmacology 45, 524–533.
- de la Tourette, G., 1885. Etude sur une Affection Nerveuse Caracterisee par de l'Incoordination Motrice Accompagnee d'Echolalie et de Coprolalie (jumping, lateh. myriachit). Archives de Neurologie 9, 19–42.
- Del, R.J., Fuentes, J.A., 1969. Further studies on the antagonism of stereotyped behaviour induced by amphetamine. European Journal of Pharmacology 8, 73–78.
- DeLong, M.R., 1990. Primate models of movement disorders of basal ganglia origin. Trends in Neuroscience 13, 281–285.
- DeLong, M.R., Crutcher, M.D., Georgopoulos, A.P., 1985. Primate globus pallidus and subthalamic nucleus: functional organization. Journal of Neurophysiology 53, 530–543.
- Di Chiara, G., Morelli, M., Consolo, S., 1994. Modulatory functions of neurotransmitters in the striatum: ACh/dopamine/NMDA interactions. Trends in Neuroscience 17, 228–233.
- Di Matteo, V., Di Giovanni, G., Pierucci, M., Esposito, E., 2008. Serotonin control of central dopaminergic function: focus on in vivo microdialysis studies. Progress in Brain Research 172, 7–44.
- Dickinson, S.L., Andrews, C.D., Curzon, G., 1984. The effects of lesions produced by 5,7-dihydroxytryptamine on 5-hydroxytryptamine-mediated behaviour

induced by amphetamine in large doses in the rat. Neuropharmacology 23, 423-429.

- Diederich, N.J., Kalteis, K., Stamenkovic, M., Pieri, V., Alesch, F., 2005. Efficient internal pallidal stimulation in Gilles de la Tourette syndrome: a case report. Movement Disorders 20, 1496–1499.
- Drago, A., Crisafulli, C., Sidoti, A., Serretti, A., 2011. The molecular interaction between the glutamatergic, noradrenergic, dopaminergic and serotoninergic systems informs a detailed genetic perspective on depressive phenotypes. Progress in Neurobiology 94, 418–460.
- Dursun, S.M., Handley, S.L., 1996. Similarities in the pharmacology of spontaneous and DOI-induced head-shakes suggest 5HT2A receptors are active under physiological conditions. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 128, 198–205.
- Egashira, N., Mishima, K., Uchida, T., Hasebe, N., Nagai, H., Mizuki, A., Iwasaki, K., Ishii, H., Nishimura, R., Shoyama, Y., Fujiwara, M., 2004. Anandamide inhibits the DOI-induced head-twitch response in mice. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 171, 382–389.
- Eilam, D., Zor, R., Szechtman, H., Hermesh, H., 2006. Rituals, stereotypy and compulsive behavior in animals and humans. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Review 30, 456–471.
- English, D.F., Ibanez-Sandoval, O., Stark, E., Tecuapetla, F., Buzsaki, G., Deisseroth, K., Tepper, J.M., Koos, T., 2012. GABAergic circuits mediate the reinforcementrelated signals of striatal cholinergic interneurons. Nature Neuroscience 15, 123–130.
- Fahim, C., Yoon, U., Sandor, P., Frey, K., Evans, A.C., 2009. Thinning of the motorcingulate-insular cortices in siblings concordant for Tourette syndrome. Brain Topography 22, 176–184.
- Farid, M., Martinez, Z.A., Geyer, M.A., Swerdlow, N.R., 2000. Regulation of sensorimotor gating of the startle reflex by serotonin 2A receptors. Ontogeny and strain differences. Neuropsychopharmacology 23, 623–632.
- Fog, R., 1969. Stereotyped and non-stereotyped behaviour in rats induced by various stimulant drugs. Psychopharmacologia 14, 299–304.
- Foote, S.L., Bloom, F.E., ston-Jones, G., 1983. Nucleus locus ceruleus: new evidence of anatomical and physiological specificity. Physiological Reviews 63, 844–914.
- Francois, C., Grabli, D., McCairn, K., Jan, C., Karachi, C., Hirsch, E.C., Feger, J., Tremblay, L., 2004. Behavioural disorders induced by external globus pallidus dysfunction in primates II. Anatomical study. Brain 127, 2055–2070.
- Freedman, D.X., Giarman, N.J., 1956. Apomorphine test for tranquilizing drugs: effect of dibenamine. Science 124, 264–265.
- Freeman, R.D., Fast, D.K., Burd, L., Kerbeshian, J., Robertson, M.M., Sandor, P., 2000. An international perspective on Tourette syndrome: selected findings from 3,500 individuals in 22 countries. Developmental Medcine & Child Neurology 42, 436–447.
- Fujimoto, S., Sasa, M., Takaori, S., 1981. Inhibition from locus coeruleus of caudate neurons activated by nigral stimulation. Brain Research Bulletin 6, 267–274.
- Gadow, K.D., Sverd, J., Sprafkin, J., Nolan, E.E., Grossman, S., 1999. Long-term methylphenidate therapy in children with comorbid attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder and chronic multiple tic disorder. Archives of General Psychiatry 56, 330–336.
- Gaynor, C.M., Handley, S.L., 2001. Effects of nicotine on head-shakes and tryptophan metabolites. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 153, 327–333.
- George, M.S., Robertson, M.M., Costa, D.C., Ell, P.J., Trimble, M.R., Pilowsky, L., Verhoeff, N.P., 1994. Dopamine receptor availability in Tourette's syndrome. Psychiatry Research 55, 193–203.
- Gerfen, C.R., Engber, T.M., Mahan, L.C., Susel, Z., Chase, T.N., Monsma Jr., F.J., Sibley, D.R., 1990. D1 and D2 dopamine receptor-regulated gene expression of striatonigral and striatopallidal neurons. Science 250, 1429–1432.
- Gerfen, C.R., Wilson, C.J., 1996. The basal ganglia. In: Swanson, L.W., Bjorklund, A., Hokfelt, T. (Eds.), Handbook of Chemical Neuroanatomy, Vol 12: Integrated Systems of the CNS, Part III. Elsevier Science, pp. 371–468.
- Geyer, M.A., 2006. The family of sensorimotor gating disorders: comorbidities or diagnostic overlaps? Neurotoxicity Research 10, 211–220.
- Gittis, A.H., Leventhal, D.K., Fensterheim, B.A., Pettibone, J.R., Berke, J.D., Kreitzer, A.C., 2011. Selective inhibition of striatal fast-spiking interneurons causes dyskinesias. Journal of Neuroscience 31, 15727–15731.
- Grabli, D., McCairn, K., Hirsch, E.C., Agid, Y., Feger, J., Francois, C., Tremblay, L., 2004. Behavioural disorders induced by external globus pallidus dysfunction in primates: I. Behavioural study. Brain 127, 2039–2054.
- Grace, A.A., 1991. Phasic versus tonic dopamine release and the modulation of dopamine system responsivity: a hypothesis for the etiology of schizophrenia. Neuroscience 41, 1–24.
- Graham, F.K., 1975. Presidential Address, 1974. The more or less startling effects of weak prestimulation. Psychophysiology 12, 238–248.
- Graybiel, A.M., Aosaki, T., Flaherty, A.W., Kimura, M., 1994. The basal ganglia and adaptive motor control. Science 265, 1826–1831.
- Haber, S.N., Fudge, J.L., McFarland, N.R., 2000. Striatonigrostriatal pathways in primates form an ascending spiral from the shell to the dorsolateral striatum. Journal of Neuroscience 20, 2369–2382.
- Haber, S.N., Gdowski, M.J., 2004. The Basal Ganglia. The Human Nervous System, second ed.
- Hampson, M., Tokoglu, F., King, R.A., Constable, R.T., Leckman, J.F., 2009. Brain areas coactivating with motor cortex during chronic motor tics and intentional movements. Biological Psychiatry 65, 594–599.
- Handley, S.L., Brown, J., 1982. Effects on the 5-hydroxytryptamine-induced headtwitch of drugs with selective actions on alpha1 and alpha2-adrenoceptors. Neuropharmacology 21, 507–510.

- Handley, S.L., Dursun, S.M., 1992. Serotonin and Tourette's syndrome: movements such as head-shakes and wet-dog shakes may model human tics. In: Bradley, P.B., Handley, S.L., Cooper, S.J., Key, B.J., Barnes, N.M., Coote, J.H. (Eds.), Serotonin, CNS Receptors and Brain Function. Pergamon Press, Oxford, U.K., pp. 235–253.
- Handley, S.L., Singh, L., 1985. Modulation of 5-hydroxytryptamine-induced headtwitch response by drugs acting at GABA and related receptors. British Journal of Pharmacology 86, 297–303.
- Hariz, M.I., Robertson, M.M., 2010. Gilles de la Tourette syndrome and deep brain stimulation. European Journal of Neuroscience 32, 1128–1134.
- Hartman, B.K., 1973. Immunofluorescence of dopamine- -hydroxylase. Application of improved methodology to the localization of the peripheral and central noradrenergic nervous system. Journal of Histochemistry & Cytochemistry 21, 312–332.
- Haugbol, S., Pinborg, L.H., Regeur, L., Hansen, E.S., Bolwig, T.G., Nielsen, F.A., Svarer, C., Skovgaard, L.T., Knudsen, G.M., 2007. Cerebral 5-HT2A receptor binding is increased in patients with Tourette's syndrome. International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology 10, 245–252.
- Hedreen, J.C., DeLong, M.R., 1991. Organization of striatopallidal, striatonigral, and nigrostriatal projections in the macaque. Journal of Comparative Neurology 304, 569–595.
- Heinz, A., Knable, M.B., Wolf, S.S., Jones, D.W., Gorey, J.G., Hyde, T.M., Weinberger, D.R., 1998. Tourette's syndrome: [I-123]beta-CIT SPECT correlates of vocal tic severity. Neurology 51, 1069–1074.
- Hoffman, D.C., Donovan, H., 1994. D1 and D2 dopamine receptor antagonists reverse prepulse inhibition deficits in an animal model of schizophrenia. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 115, 447–453.
- Hoover, J.E., Strick, P.L., 1993. Multiple output channels in the basal ganglia. Science 259, 819–821.
- Houeto, J.L., Karachi, C., Mallet, L., Pillon, B., Yelnik, J., Mesnage, V., Welter, M.L., Navarro, S., Pelissolo, A., Damier, P., Pidoux, B., Dormont, D., Cornu, P., Agid, Y., 2005. Tourette's syndrome and deep brain stimulation. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery & Psychiatry 76, 992–995.
- Hutchison, K.E., Swift, R., 1999. Effect of d-amphetamine on prepulse inhibition of the startle reflex in humans. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 143, 394–400.
- Ibanez-Sandoval, O., Tecuapetla, F., Unal, B., Shah, F., Koos, T., Tepper, J.M., 2011. A novel functionally distinct subtype of striatal neuropeptide Y interneuron. Journal of Neuroscience 31, 16757–16769.
- Ibanez-Sandoval, O., Tecuapetla, F., Unal, B., Shah, F., Koos, T., Tepper, J.M., 2010. Electrophysiological and morphological characteristics and synaptic connectivity of tyrosine hydroxylase-expressing neurons in adult mouse striatum. Journal of Neuroscience 30, 6999–7016.
- Ikeda, H., Kotani, A., Koshikawa, N., Cools, A.R., 2010. Differential role of GABAA and GABAB receptors in two distinct output stations of the rat striatum: studies on the substantia nigra pars reticulata and the globus pallidus. Neuroscience 167, 31–39.
- Inase, M., Tanji, J., 1995. Thalamic distribution of projection neurons to the primary motor cortex relative to afferent terminal fields from the globus pallidus in the macaque monkey. Journal of Comparative Neurology 353, 415–426.
- Ison, J.R., McAdam, D.W., Hammond, G.R., 1973. Latency and amplitude changes in the acoustic startle reflex of the rat produced by variation in auditory prestimulation. Physiology & Behavior 10, 1035–1039.
- Jaeger, D., Kita, H., Wilson, C.J., 1994. Surround inhibition among projection neurons is weak or nonexistent in the rat neostriatum. Journal of Neurophysiology 72, 2555–2558.
- Jinnah, H.A., Hess, E.J., 2005. Assessment of movement disorders in rodents. In: LeDoux, M. (Ed.), Animal Models of Movement Disorders. Elsevier Academic Press, pp. 55–72.
- Joel, D., 2006. Current animal models of obsessive compulsive disorder: a critical review. Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology & Biological Psychiatry 30, 374–388.
- Joel, D., Weiner, I., 1994. The organization of the basal ganglia-thalamocortical circuits: open interconnected rather than closed segregated. Neuroscience 63, 363–379.
- Johansson, C., Jackson, D.M., Zhang, J., Svensson, L., 1995. Prepulse inhibition of acoustic startle, a measure of sensorimotor gating: effects of antipsychotics and other agents in rats. Pharmacology Biochemistry & Behavior 52, 649–654.
- Kalanithi, P.S., Zheng, W., Kataoka, Y., DiFiglia, M., Grantz, H., Saper, C.B., Schwartz, M.L., Leckman, J.F., Vaccarino, F.M., 2005. Altered parvalbumin-positive neuron distribution in basal ganglia of individuals with Tourette syndrome. Proceedings of National Academy of Science of the United States of America 102, 13307–13312.
- Kataoka, Y., Kalanithi, P.S., Grantz, H., Schwartz, M.L., Saper, C., Leckman, J.F., Vaccarino, F.M., 2010. Decreased number of parvalbumin and cholinergic interneurons in the striatum of individuals with Tourette syndrome. Journal of Comparative Neurology 518, 277–291.
- Kawaguchi, Y., Wilson, C.J., Augood, S.J., Emson, P.C., 1995. Striatal interneurones: chemical, physiological and morphological characterization. Trends in Neuroscience 18, 527–535.
- Kehne, J.H., Padich, R.A., McCloskey, T.C., Taylor, V.L., Schmidt, C.J., 1996. 5-HT modulation of auditory and visual sensorimotor gating: I. Effects of 5-HT releasers on sound and light prepulse inhibition in Wistar rats. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 124, 95–106.
- Kelley, A.E., Lang, C.G., Gauthier, A.M., 1988. Induction of oral stereotypy following amphetamine microinjection into a discrete subregion of the striatum. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 95, 556–559.

- Kennett, G.A., Curzon, G., 1991. Potencies of antagonists indicate that 5-HT1C receptors mediate 1-3(chlorophenyl)piperazine-induced hypophagia. British Journal of Pharmacology 103, 2016–2020.
- Kimura, M., Rajkowski, J., Evarts, E., 1984. Tonically discharging putamen neurons exhibit set-dependent responses. Proceedings of National Academy of Science of the United States of America 81, 4998–5001.
- Kita, H., Chiken, S., Tachibana, Y., Nambu, A., 2007. Serotonin modulates pallidal neuronal activity in the awake monkey. Journal of Neuroscience 27, 75–83.
- Kita, H., Kitai, S.T., 1994. The morphology of globus pallidus projection neurons in the rat: an intracellular staining study. Brain Research 636, 308–319.
- Kita, H., Kosaka, T., Heizmann, C.W., 1990. Parvalbumin-immunoreactive neurons in the rat neostriatum: a light and electron microscopic study. Brain Research 536, 1–15.
- Kodsi, M.H., Swerdlow, N.R., 1995. Prepulse inhibition in the rat is regulated by ventral and caudodorsal striato-pallidal circuitry. Behavioral Neuroscience 109, 912–928.
- Kokkinidis, L., Anisman, H., 1981. Amphetamine psychosis and schizophrenia: a dual model. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews 5, 449–461.
- Koos, T., Tepper, J.M., 1999. Inhibitory control of neostriatal projection neurons by GABAergic interneurons. Nature Neuroscience 2, 467–472.
- Koos, T., Tepper, J.M., Wilson, C.J., 2004. Comparison of IPSCs evoked by spiny and fast-spiking neurons in the neostriatum. Journal of Neuroscience 24, 7916–7922.
- Kwak, C., Dat, V.K., Jankovic, J., 2003. Premonitory sensory phenomenon in Tourette's syndrome. Movement Disorders 18, 1530–1533.
- Lahdesmaki, J., Sallinen, J., MacDonald, E., Scheinin, M., 2004. Alpha2Aadrenoceptors are important modulators of the effects of D-amphetamine on startle reactivity and brain monoamines. Neuropsychopharmacology 29, 1282–1293.
- Lavoie, B., Parent, A., 1990. Immunohistochemical study of the serotoninergic innervation of the basal ganglia in the squirrel monkey. Journal of Comparative Neurology 299, 1–16.
- Lavoie, B., Parent, A., 1994. Pedunculopontine nucleus in the squirrel monkey: projections to the basal ganglia as revealed by anterograde tract-tracing methods. Journal of Comparative Neurology 344, 210–231.
- Leckman, J.F., Goodman, W.K., Anderson, G.M., Riddle, M.A., Chappell, P.B., Swiggan-Hardin, M.T., McDougle, C.J., Scahill, L.D., Ort, S.I., Pauls, D.L., Cohen, D.J., Price, L.H., 1995. Cerebrospinal fluid biogenic amines in obsessive compulsive disorder, Tourette's syndrome, and healthy controls. Neuropsychopharmacology 12, 73–86.
- Leckman, J.F., Hardin, M.T., Riddle, M.A., Stevenson, J., Ort, S.I., Cohen, D.J., 1991. Clonidine treatment of Gilles de la Tourette's syndrome. Archives of General Psychiatry 48, 324–328.
- Leckman, J.F., Walker, D.E., Cohen, D.J., 1993. Premonitory urges in Tourette's syndrome. American Journal of Psychiatry 150, 98–102.
- Leckman, J.F., Zhang, H., Vitale, A., Lahnin, F., Lynch, K., Bondi, C., Kim, Y.S., Peterson, B.S., 1998. Course of tic severity in Tourette syndrome: the first two decades. Pediatrics 102, 14–19.
- LeDoux, M., 2005. Animal models and the science of movement disorders. In: LeDoux, M. (Ed.), Animal Models of Movement Disorders. Elsevier Academic Press, pp. 13–32.
- Lerner, A., Bagic, A., Simmons, J.M., Mari, Z., Bonne, O., Xu, B., Kazuba, D., Herscovitch, P., Carson, R.E., Murphy, D.L., Drevets, W.C., Hallett, M., 2012. Widespread abnormality of the gamma-aminobutyric acid-ergic system in Tourette syndrome. Brain.
- Leysen, J.E., Janssen, P.M., Schotte, A., Luyten, W.H., Megens, A.A., 1993. Interaction of antipsychotic drugs with neurotransmitter receptor sites in vitro and in vivo in relation to pharmacological and clinical effects: role of 5HT2 receptors. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 112, S40–S54.
- Lind, N.M., Arnfred, S.M., Hemmingsen, R.P., Hansen, A.K., 2004. Prepulse inhibition of the acoustic startle reflex in pigs and its disruption by d-amphetamine. Behavioral Brain Research 155, 217–222.
- Lucki, I., 1998. The spectrum of behaviors influenced by serotonin. Biological Psychiatry 44, 151–162.
- Lutjens, G., Krauss, J.K., Schwabe, K., 2011. Lesions of the entopeduncular nucleus in rats prevent apomorphine-induced deficient sensorimotor gating. Behavioral Brain Research 220, 281–287.
- Mansbach, R.S., Geyer, M.A., Braff, D.L., 1988. Dopaminergic stimulation disrupts sensorimotor gating in the rat. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 94, 507–514.
- Marsden, C.D., Meldrum, B.S., Pycock, C., Tarsy, D., 1975. Focal myoclonus produced by injection of picrotoxin into the caudate nucleus of the rat. Journal of Physiology 246, 96P.
- Mason, G.J., 1991. Stereotypies A Critical-Review. Animal Behaviour 41, 1015–1037.
- Matthysse, S., 1986. Animal models in psychiatric research. Progress in Brain Research 65, 259–270.
- McCairn, K.W., Bronfeld, M., Belelovsky, K., Bar-Gad, I., 2009. The neurophysiological correlates of motor tics following focal striatal disinhibition. Brain 132, 2125–2138.
- McDougle, C.J., Goodman, W.K., Leckman, J.F., Barr, L.C., Heninger, G.R., Price, L.H., 1993. The efficacy of fluvoxamine in obsessive-compulsive disorder: effects of comorbid chronic tic disorder. Journal of Clinical Psychopharmacology 13, 354–358.
- McFarland, N.R., Haber, S.N., 2000. Convergent inputs from thalamic motor nuclei and frontal cortical areas to the dorsal striatum in the primate. Journal of Neuroscience 20, 3798–3813.

- McKenzie, G.M., Gordon, R.J., Viik, K., 1972. Some biochemical and behavioural correlates of a possible animal model of human hyperkinetic syndromes. Brain Research 47, 439–456.
- McKenzie, G.M., Viik, K., 1975. Chemically induced chorieform activity: antagonism by GABA and EEG patterns. Experimental Neurology 46, 229–243.
- Meltzer, H.Y., Nash, J.F., 1991. Effects of antipsychotic drugs on serotonin receptors. Pharmacological Reviews 43, 587–604.
- Mesulam, M.M., Mash, D., Hersh, L., Bothwell, M., Geula, C., 1992. Cholinergic innervation of the human striatum, globus pallidus, subthalamic nucleus, substantia nigra, and red nucleus. Journal of Comparative Neurology 323, 252–268.
- Middleton, F.A., Strick, P.L., 1994. Anatomical evidence for cerebellar and basal ganglia involvement in higher cognitive function. Science 266, 458–461.
- Miller, J.J., Richardson, T.L., Fibiger, H.C., McLennan, H., 1975. Anatomical and electrophysiological identification of a projection from the mesencephalic raphe to the caudate-putamen in the rat. Brain Research 97, 133–136.
- Mink, J.W., 2003. The Basal Ganglia and involuntary movements: impaired inhibition of competing motor patterns. Archives of Neurology 60, 1365–1368.
- Mink, J.W., 1996. The basal ganglia: focused selection and inhibition of competing motor programs. Progress in Neurobiology 50, 381–425.
- Monti, J.M., Jantos, H., 2008. The roles of dopamine and serotonin, and of their receptors, in regulating sleep and waking. Progress in Brain Research 172, 625–646.
- Morgane, P.J., Jacobs, M.S., 1979. Raphe projections to the locus coeruleus in the rat. Brain Research Bulletin 4, 519–534.
- Muller-Vahl, K.R., Meyer, G.J., Knapp, W.H., Emrich, H.M., Gielow, P., Brucke, T., Berding, G., 2005. Serotonin transporter binding in Tourette Syndrome. Neuroscience Letters 385, 120–125.
- Muramatsu, S., Yoshida, M., Nakamura, S., 1990. Electrophysiological study of dyskinesia produced by microinjection of picrotoxin into the striatum of the rat. Neuroscience in Research 7, 369–380.
- Nakamura, S., Muramatsu, S., Yoshida, M., 1990. Role of the basal ganglia in manifestation of rhythmical jaw movement in rats. Brain Research 535, 335–338.
- Nambu, A., Tokuno, H., Hamada, I., Kita, H., Imanishi, M., Akazawa, T., Ikeuchi, Y., Hasegawa, N., 2000. Excitatory cortical inputs to pallidal neurons via the subthalamic nucleus in the monkey. Journal of Neurophysiology 84, 289–300.
- Nanopoulos, D., Belin, M.F., Maitre, M., Vincendon, G., Pujol, J.F., 1982. Immunocytochemical evidence for the existence of GABAergic neurons in the nucleus raphe dorsalis. Possible existence of neurons containing serotonin and GABA. Brain Research 232, 375–389.
- Nevet, A., Morris, G., Saban, G., Fainstein, N., Bergman, H., 2004. Discharge rate of substantia nigra pars reticulata neurons is reduced in non-parkinsonian monkeys with apomorphine-induced orofacial dyskinesia. Journal of Neurophysiology 92, 1973–1981.
- Olpe, H.R., Koella, W.P., 1977. The response of striatal cells upon stimulation of the dorsal and median raphe nuclei. Brain Research 122, 357–360.
- Overstreet, L.S., Jones, M.V., Westbrook, G.L., 2000. Slow desensitization regulates the availability of synaptic GABA(A) receptors. Journal of Neuroscience 20, 7914–7921.
- Overstreet, L.S., Westbrook, G.L., 2001. Paradoxical reduction of synaptic inhibition by vigabatrin. Journal of Neurophysiology 86, 596–603.
- Padich, R.A., McCloskey, T.C., Kehne, J.H., 1996. 5-HT modulation of auditory and visual sensorimotor gating: II. Effects of the 5-HT2A antagonist MDL 100,907 on disruption of sound and light prepulse inhibition produced by 5-HT agonists in Wistar rats. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 124, 107–116.Parent, A., Cote, P.Y., Lavoie, B., 1995. Chemical anatomy of primate basal ganglia.
- Parent, A., Cote, P.Y., Lavoie, B., 1995. Chemical anatomy of primate basal ganglia. Progress in Neurobiology 46, 131–197.
- Parent, A., Descarries, L., Beaudet, A., 1981. Organization of ascending serotonin systems in the adult rat brain. A radioautographic study after intraventricular administration of [3H]5-hydroxytryptamine. Neuroscience 6, 115–138.
- Parent, A., Hazrati, L.N., 1995. Functional anatomy of the basal ganglia. I. The corticobasal ganglia-thalamo-cortical loop. Brain Research Brain Research Reviews 20, 91–127.
- Parent, A., Mackey, A., De Bellefeuille, L., 1983. The subcortical afferents to caudate nucleus and putamen in primate: a fluorescence retrograde double labeling study. Neuroscience 10, 1137–1150.
- Patel, S., Slater, P., 1987. Analysis of the brain regions involved in myoclonus produced by intracerebral picrotoxin. Neuroscience 20, 687–693.
- Peterson, B.S., Skudlarski, P., Anderson, A.W., Zhang, H., Gatenby, J.C., Lacadie, C.M., Leckman, J.F., Gore, J.C., 1998. A functional magnetic resonance imaging study of tic suppression in Tourette syndrome. Archives of General Psychiatry 55, 326–333.
- Peterson, B.S., Thomas, P., Kane, M.J., Scahill, L., Zhang, H., Bronen, R., King, R.A., Leckman, J.F., Staib, L., 2003. Basal Ganglia volumes in patients with Gilles de la Tourette syndrome. Archives of General Psychiatry 60, 415–424.
- Porrino, LJ., Lucignani, G., Dow-Edwards, D., Sokoloff, L., 1984. Correlation of dosedependent effects of acute amphetamine administration on behavior and local cerebral metabolism in rats. Brain Research 307, 311–320.
- Posch, D.K., Schwabe, K., Krauss, J.K., Lutjens, G., 2012. Deep brain stimulation of the entopeduncular nucleus in rats prevents apomorphine-induced deficient sensorimotor gating. Behavioral Brain Research 232, 130–136.
- Ralph, R.J., Paulus, M.P., Geyer, M.A., 2001. Strain-specific effects of amphetamine on prepulse inhibition and patterns of locomotor behavior in mice. Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics 298, 148–155.
- Randrup, A., Munkvad, I., 1965. Special antagonism of amphetamine-induced abnormal behaviour. Inhibition of stereotyped activity with increase of some normal activities. Psychopharmacologia 7, 416–422.

Randrup, A., Munkvad, I., 1967. Stereotyped activities produced by amphetamine in several animal species and man. Psychopharmacologia 11, 300–310.

- Randrup, A., Munkvad, I., Udsen, P., 1963. Adrenergic mechanisms and amphetamine induced abnormal behaviour. Acta Pharmacologica et Toxicologica (Copenh) 20, 145–157.
- Richerson, G.B., Wu, Y., 2003. Dynamic equilibrium of neurotransmitter transporters: not just for reuptake anymore. Journal of Neurophysiology 90, 1363–1374.
- Ridley, R.M., 1994. The psychology of perserverative and stereotyped behaviour. Progress in Neurobiology 44, 221–231.
- Ridley, R.M., Baker, H.F., Owen, F., Cross, A.J., Crow, T.J., 1982. Behavioural and biochemical effects of chronic amphetamine treatment in the vervet monkey. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 78, 245–251.
- Rigdon, G.C., 1990. Differential effects of apomorphine on prepulse inhibition of acoustic startle reflex in two rat strains. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 102, 419–421.
- Russell, R.L., Pihl, R.O., 1978. The effect of dose, novelty, and exploration on amphetamine-produced stereotyped behavior. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 60, 93–100.
- Sacco, K.A., Bannon, K.L., George, T.P., 2004. Nicotinic receptor mechanisms and cognition in normal states and neuropsychiatric disorders. Journal of Psychopharmacology 18, 457–474.
- Sallinen, J., Haapalinna, A., Viitamaa, T., Kobilka, B.K., Scheinin, M., 1998a. Damphetamine and L-5-hydroxytryptophan-induced behaviours in mice with genetically-altered expression of the alpha2C-adrenergic receptor subtype. Neuroscience 86, 959–965.
- Sallinen, J., Haapalinna, A., Viitamaa, T., Kobilka, B.K., Scheinin, M., 1998b. Adrenergic alpha2C-receptors modulate the acoustic startle reflex, prepulse inhibition, and aggression in mice. Journal of Neuroscience 18, 3035–3042.
- Sara, SJ., 2009. The locus coeruleus and noradrenergic modulation of cognition. Nature Reviews Neuroscience 10, 211–223.
- Scahill, L., Erenberg, G., Berlin Jr., C.M., Budman, C., Coffey, B.J., Jankovic, J., Kiessling, L., King, R.A., Kurlan, R., Lang, A., Mink, J., Murphy, T., Zinner, S., Walkup, J., 2006. Contemporary assessment and pharmacotherapy of Tourette syndrome. NeuroRx 3, 192–206.
- Schultz, W., 2007. Multiple dopamine functions at different time courses. Annual Review of Neuroscience 30, 259–288.
- Schultz, W., 1997. Dopamine neurons and their role in reward mechanisms. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 7, 191–197.
- Schultz, W., Dayan, P., Montague, P.R., 1997. A neural substrate of prediction and reward. Science 275, 1593–1599.
- Seeman, P., 1987. Dopamine receptors and the dopamine hypothesis of schizophrenia. Synapse 1, 133-152.
- Shapiro, A.K., Shapiro, E., 1968. Treatment of Gilles de la Tourette's Syndrome with haloperidol. British Journal of Psychiatry 114, 345–350.
- Shapiro, E., Shapiro, A.K., Fulop, G., Hubbard, M., Mandeli, J., Nordlie, J., Phillips, R.A., 1989. Controlled study of haloperidol, pimozide and placebo for the treatment of Gilles de la Tourette's syndrome. Archives of General Psychiatry 46, 722–730.
- of Gilles de la Tourette's syndrome. Archives of General Psychiatry 46, 722–730. Shilling, P.D., Melendez, G., Priebe, K., Richelson, E., Feifel, D., 2004. Neurotensin agonists block the prepulse inhibition deficits produced by a 5-HT2A and an alpha1 agonist. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 175, 353–359.
- Shin, E.J., Jeong, J.H., Chung, Y.H., Kim, T.W., Shin, C.Y., Kim, W.K., Ko, K.H., Kim, H.C., 2009. Decrease in the kainate-induced wet dog shake behavior in genetically epilepsy-prone rats: possible involvement of an impaired synaptic transmission to the 5-HT(2A) receptor. Journal of Pharmacological Sciences 110, 401–404.
- Sibley, D.R., Monsma Jr., F.J., 1992. Molecular biology of dopamine receptors. Trends in Pharmacological Sciences 13, 61–69.
- Singer, H.S., 2010. Treatment of tics and tourette syndrome. Current Treatment Options in Neurology 12, 539–561.
- Singer, H.S., Butler, I.J., Tune, L.E., Seifert Jr., W.E., Coyle, J.T., 1982. Dopaminergic dsyfunction in Tourette syndrome. Annals of Neurology 12, 361–366.
- Singer, H.S., Hahn, I.H., Krowiak, E., Nelson, E., Moran, T., 1990. Tourette's syndrome: a neurochemical analysis of postmortem cortical brain tissue. Annals of Neurology 27, 443–446.
- Singer, H.S., Rabins, P., Tune, L.E., Coyle, J.T., 1981. Serum haloperidol levels in Gilles de la Tourette syndrome. Biological Psychiatry 16, 79–84.
- Singer, H.S., Szymanski, S., Giuliano, J., Yokoi, F., Dogan, A.S., Brasic, J.R., Zhou, Y., Grace, A.A., Wong, D.F., 2002. Elevated intrasynaptic dopamine release in Tourette's syndrome measured by PET. American Journal of Psychiatry 159, 1329–1336.
- Sipes, T.A., Geyer, M.A., 1994. Multiple serotonin receptor subtypes modulate pre-
- pulse inhibition of the startle response in rats. Neuropharmacology 33, 441–448. Sipes, T.E., Geyer, M.A., 1997. DOI disrupts prepulse inhibition of startle in rats via
- 5-HT2A receptors in the ventral pallidum. Brain Research 761, 97–104. Sirvio, J., Riekkinen Jr., P., Jakala, P., Riekkinen, P.J., 1994. Experimental studies on the related of corrections in according to the product of the second studies the second studies of the s
- the role of serotonin in cognition. Progress in Neurobiology 43, 363–379. Slater, P., Dickinson, S.L., 1982. Role of acetylcholine and dopamine in myoclonus induced by intrastriatal picrotoxin. Neuroscience Letters 28, 253–257.
- Solanto, M.V., 2002. Dopamine dysfunction in AD/HD: integrating clinical and basic neuroscience research. Behavioural Brain Research 130, 65–71.
- Southwick, S.M., Bremner, J.D., Rasmusson, A., Morgan III, C.A., Arnsten, A., Charney, D.S., 1999. Role of norepinephrine in the pathophysiology and treatment of posttraumatic stress disorder. Biological Psychiatry 46, 1192–1204.
- Sowell, E.R., Kan, E., Yoshii, J., Thompson, P.M., Bansal, R., Xu, D., Toga, A.W., Peterson, B.S., 2008. Thinning of sensorimotor cortices in children with Tourette syndrome. Nature Neuroscience 11, 637–639.

- Stamenkovic, M., Schindler, S.D., Asenbaum, S., Neumeister, A., Willeit, M., Willinger, U., de, Z.M., Riederer, F., Aschauer, H.N., Kasper, S., 2001. No change in striatal dopamine re-uptake site density in psychotropic drug naive and in currently treated Tourette's disorder patients: a [(123)I]-beta-CIT SPECt-study. European Neuropsychopharmacology 11, 69–74.
- Steeves, T.D., Fox, S., H, 2008. Neurobiological basis of serotonin-dopamine antagonists in the treatment of Gilles de la Tourette syndrome. Progress in Brain Research 172, 495–513.
- Steeves, T.D., Ko, J.H., Kideckel, D.M., Rusjan, P., Houle, S., Sandor, P., Lang, A.E., Strafella, A.P., 2010. Extrastriatal dopaminergic dysfunction in tourette syndrome. Annals of Neurology 67, 170–181.
- Sullivan, G.M., Coplan, J.D., Kent, J.M., Gorman, J.M., 1999. The noradrenergic system in pathological anxiety: a focus on panic with relevance to generalized anxiety and phobias. Biological Psychiatry 46, 1205–1218.
- Swerdlow, N.R., Bongiovanni, M.J., Tochen, L., Shoemaker, J.M., 2006. Separable noradrenergic and dopaminergic regulation of prepulse inhibition in rats: implications for predictive validity and Tourette Syndrome. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 186, 246–254.
- Swerdlow, N.R., Braff, D.L., Geyer, M.A., 1990. GABAergic projection from nucleus accumbens to ventral pallidum mediates dopamine-induced sensorimotor gating deficits of acoustic startle in rats. Brain Research 532, 146–150.
- Swerdlow, N.R., Braff, D.L., Geyer, M.A., 1999. Cross-species studies of sensorimotor gating of the startle reflex. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 877, 202–216.
- Swerdlow, N.R., Karban, B., Ploum, Y., Sharp, R., Geyer, M.A., Eastvold, A., 2001a. Tactile prepuff inhibition of startle in children with Tourette's syndrome: in search of an "fMRI-friendly" startle paradigm. Biological Psychiatry 50, 578–585.
- Swerdlow, N.R., Platten, A., Shoemaker, J., Pitcher, L., Auerbach, P., 2001b. Effects of pergolide on sensorimotor gating of the startle reflex in rats. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 158, 230–240.
- Swerdlow, N.R., Shoemaker, J.M., Bongiovanni, M.J., Neary, A.C., Tochen, L.S., Saint Marie, R.L., 2007. Strain differences in the disruption of prepulse inhibition of startle after systemic and intra-accumbens amphetamine administration. Pharmacology Biochemistry & Behavior 87, 1–10.
- Swerdlow, N.R., Shoemaker, J.M., Platten, A., Pitcher, L., Goins, J., Crain, S., 2003. Heritable differences in the effects of amphetamine but not DOI on startle gating in albino and hooded outbred rat strains. Pharmacology Biochemistry & Behavior 75, 191–197.
- Swerdlow, N.R., Sutherland, A.N., 2005. Using animal models to develop therapeutics for Tourette Syndrome. Pharmacology & Therapeutics 108, 281–293.
- Szabo, B., Fritz, T., Wedzony, K., 2001. Effects of imidazoline antihypertensive drugs on sympathetic tone and noradrenaline release in the prefrontal cortex. British Journal of Pharmacology 134, 295–304.
- Tarsy, D., Pycock, C.J., Meldrum, B.S., Marsden, C.D., 1978. Focal contralateral myoclonus produced by inhibition of GABA action in the caudate nucleus of rats. Brain 101, 143–162.
- Tepper, J.M., Bolam, J.P., 2004. Functional diversity and specificity of neostriatal interneurons. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 14, 685–692.
- Tizabi, Y., Russell, L.T., Johnson, M., Darmani, N.A., 2001. Nicotine attenuates DOI-induced head-twitch response in mice: implications for Tourette syndrome. Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry 25, 1445–1457.
- Tokuno, H., Kimura, M., Tanji, J., 1992. Pallidal inputs to thalamocortical neurons projecting to the supplementary motor area: an anterograde and retrograde double labeling study in the macaque monkey. Experimental Brain Research 90, 635–638.
- Tse, S.Y., Wei, E.T., 1986. Inhibition of the shake response in rats by adenosine and 2-chloroadenosine. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 90, 322–326.
- Tunstall, M.J., Oorschot, D.E., Kean, A., Wickens, J.R., 2002. Inhibitory interactions between spiny projection neurons in the rat striatum. Journal of Neurophysiology 88, 1263–1269.
- Turjanski, N., Sawle, G.V., Playford, E.D., Weeks, R., Lammerstma, A.A., Lees, A.J., Brooks, D.J., 1994. Pet Studies of the Presynaptic and Postsynaptic Dopaminergic System in Tourettes-Syndrome. Journal of Neurology Neurosurgery and Psychiatry 57, 688–692.
- Unsalan, N., Saglam, E., Kayir, H., Uzbay, T., 2008. Effects of olanzapine on ethanol withdrawal syndrome in rats. European Journal of Pharmacology 579, 208– 214.
- Varty, G.B., Bakshi, V.P., Geyer, M.A., 1999. M100907, a serotonin 5-HT2A receptor antagonist and putative antipsychotic, blocks dizocilpine-induced prepulse inhibition deficits in Sprague-Dawley and Wistar rats. Neuropsychopharmacology 20, 311–321.
- Vertes, R.P., 1991. A PHA-L analysis of ascending projections of the dorsal raphe nucleus in the rat. Journal of Comparative Neurology 313, 643–668.
- Wan, F.J., Geyer, M.A., Swerdlow, N.R., 1995. Presynaptic dopamine-glutamate interactions in the nucleus accumbens regulate sensorimotor gating. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 120, 433–441.
- Wan, F.J., Swerdlow, N.R., 1996. Sensorimotor gating in rats is regulated by different dopamine-glutamate interactions in the nucleus accumbens core and shell subregions. Brain Research 722, 168–176.
- Wang, Z., Maia, T.V., Marsh, R., Colibazzi, T., Gerber, A., Peterson, B.S., 2011. The neural circuits that generate tics in Tourette's syndrome. American Journal of Psychiatry 168, 1326–1337.
- Weiss, I.C., Feldon, J., 2001. Environmental animal models for sensorimotor gating deficiencies in schizophrenia: a review. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 156, 305–326.

- Welter, M.L., Mallet, L., Houeto, J.L., Karachi, C., Czernecki, V., Cornu, P., Navarro, S., Pidoux, B., Dormont, D., Bardinet, E., Yelnik, J., Damier, P., Agid, Y., 2008. Internal pallidal and thalamic stimulation in patients with Tourette syndrome. Archives of Neurology 65, 952–957.
- Williams, S.F., Herberg, L.J., 1987. Motivational vs. motor effects of striatal and pallidal gabergic projections to subthalamic and entopeduncular nuclei, ventromedial thalamus, and ventral globus pallidus. Pharmacology Biochemistry & Behavior 26, 49–55.
- Wilson, C.J., 2007. GABAergic inhibition in the neostriatum. In: Tepper, J.M. (Ed.), Progress in Brain Research GABA and the Basal Ganglia – From Molecules to Systems. Elsevier, pp. 91–110.
- Wilson, C.J., Groves, P.M., 1980. Fine structure and synaptic connections of the common spiny neuron of the rat neostriatum: a study employing intracellular inject of horseradish peroxidase. Journal of Comparative Neurology 194, 599–615.
- Wise, R.A., 2004. Dopamine, learning and motivation. Nature Reviews Neuroscience 5, 483–494.
- Wisniecki, A., Correa, M., Arizzi, M.N., Ishiwari, K., Salamone, J.D., 2003. Motor effects of GABA(A) antagonism in globus pallidus: studies of locomotion and tremulous jaw movements in rats. Psychopharmacology (Berlin) 170, 140–149.
- Wolf, S.S., Jones, D.W., Knable, M.B., Gorey, J.G., Lee, K.S., Hyde, T.M., Coppola, R., Weinberger, D.R., 1996. Tourette syndrome: prediction of phenotypic variation in monozygotic twins by caudate nucleus D2 receptor binding. Science 273, 1225–1227.
- Wong, D.F., Brasic, J.R., Singer, H.S., Schretlen, D.J., Kuwabara, H., Zhou, Y., Nandi, A., Maris, M.A., Alexander, M., Ye, W., Rousset, O., Kumar, A., Szabo, Z., Gjedde,

A., Grace, A.A., 2008. Mechanisms of dopaminergic and serotonergic neurotransmission in Tourette syndrome: clues from an in vivo neurochemistry study with PET. Neuropsychopharmacology 33, 1239–1251.

- Wong, D.F., Singer, H.S., Brandt, J., Shaya, E., Chen, C., Brown, J., Kimball, A.W., Gjedde, A., Dannals, R.F., Ravert, H.T., Wilson, P.D., Wagner Jr., H.N., 1997. D2-like dopamine receptor density in Tourette syndrome measured by PET. Journal of Nuclear Medicine 38, 1243–1247.
- Worbe, Y., Baup, N., Grabli, D., Chaigneau, M., Mounayar, S., McCairn, K., Feger, J., Tremblay, L., 2009. Behavioral and movement disorders induced by local inhibitory dysfunction in primate striatum. Cerebral Cortex 19, 1844–1856.
- Yee, B.K., Russig, H., Feldon, J., 2004. Apomorphine-induced prepulse inhibition disruption is associated with a paradoxical enhancement of prepulse stimulus reactivity. Neuropsychopharmacology 29, 240–248.
- Yeomans, J.S., Bosch, D., Alves, N., Daros, A., Ure, R.J., Schmid, S., 2010. GABA receptors and prepulse inhibition of acoustic startle in mice and rats. European Journal of Neuroscience 31, 2053–2061.
- Zhuang, P., Hallett, M., Zhang, X., Li, J., Zhang, Y., Li, Y., 2009. Neuronal activity in the globus pallidus internus in patients with tics. Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry.
- Ziemann, U., Paulus, W., Rothenberger, A., 1997. Decreased motor inhibition in Tourette's disorder: evidence from transcranial magnetic stimulation. American Journal of Psychiatry 154, 1277–1284.
- Zohar, J., Chopra, M., Sasson, Y., Amiaz, R., Amital, D., 2000. Obsessive compulsive disorder: serotonin and beyond. World Journal of Biological Psychiatry 1, 92–100.